# Coupling of Organic Halides with Carbonyl Compounds Promoted by Sml<sub>2</sub>, the Kagan Reagent

Alain Krief<sup>\*,†</sup> and Anne-Marie Laval

Laboratoire de Chimie Organique de Synthèse, Département de Chimie, Facultés Universitaires Notre-Dame de la Paix, 61 rue de Bruxelles B-5000, Namur, Belgium

Received June 17, 1998 (Revised Manuscript Received November 13, 1998)

# Contents

1. Introduction and General Principles	745		
2. Generalities			
2.1. About the Conditions	748		
2.1.1. About the Solvent and the Additives	748		
2.2. About the Nature of the Halogen of the Organic Halide	751		
2.3 1.2- versus 1.4-Addition to Enones	751		
3 Sml <sub>2</sub> Promoted Intermolecular Coupling of	752		
Organic Halides with Aldehydes and Ketones	102		
3.1. Reactions Involving Alkyl Halides	752		
3.2. Reactions Involving Unsaturated Organic Halides	752		
3.2.1. Reaction of Allyl-, Propargyl, and Benzyl Halides	752		
3.2.2. Reaction of $\omega$ -Alkenyl Halides	754		
3.2.3. Reactions Involving Aryl and Vinyl Halides	754		
3.2.4. Reaction of lodoalkynes	755		
3.3. Reactions Involving $\alpha$ -Heterosubstituted Alkyl Halides	756		
3.3.1. Reaction of $\alpha$ -Alkoxyalkyl Halides	756		
3.3.2. Reaction of $\alpha$ -Thioalkyl and of $\alpha$ -Selenoalkyl Halides	757		
3.3.3. Reaction of $\alpha$ -Halogenoalkyl Halides	757		
3.4. Reaction Involving $\omega$ -Halogeno Esters	760		
<ol> <li>Sml<sub>2</sub> Promoted Cyclization of ω-Halogeno Aldehydes and Ketones (ISBR)</li> </ol>	760		
4.1. Cyclization of Acyclic $\omega$ -Halogeno Aldehydes and Ketones	761		
4.1.1. Reactions Involving Saturated Derivatives	761		
4.1.2. Reactions Involving Unsaturated Derivatives	762		
<ol> <li>Cyclization of Acyclic ω-Halogeno Ketones Bearing an Ester or Amide Group in the α-Position</li> </ol>	762		
4.3. Cyclization of 2-( $\omega$ -lodoalkyl)cycloalkanones	764		
4.4. Cyclization of 3-( $\omega$ -lodoalkyl)cycloalkanones	765		
4.5. Cyclization of 4-( $\omega$ -lodoalkyl)cycloalkanones	766		
5. Sml <sub>2</sub> Promoted Cyclization of $\omega$ -Halogeno Esters and Related Derivatives	766		
5.1. Cyclization of $\omega$ -Halogeno Esters	766		
5.1.1. Cyclization onto the Carbonyl Group of Saturated Esters	766		
5.1.2. Cyclization onto the C,C Double Bond of $\alpha,\beta$ -Unsaturated Esters	767		

768
769
769
770
770
771
773
773
773
775
775
775

# 1. Introduction and General Principles

Samarium diiodide (SmI<sub>2</sub>) was introduced in organic synthesis by Kagan.<sup>1</sup> This reagent "proved, among the plethora of contemporary reagents at the disposal of organic chemists, perhaps the most remarkable. This unique, polyvalent reducing agent has been applied to a multitude of important synthetic transformations, which generally proceed with high chemoselectivity and high levels of stereochemical control".<sup>2</sup> Samarium diiodide reduces chemoselectively a large variety of functional groups such as organic halides, carbonyl compounds,  $\alpha$ -heterosubstituted carbonyl compounds, cyclopropyl ketones, epoxides, amine oxides, sulfoxides, phosphine oxides, sulfones, sulfonates, nitro and nitroso compounds, azo compounds, allyl acetates, and isoxazoles.<sup>2–17</sup>

 $SmI_2$  [32248-43-4] is easily prepared in tetrahydrofuran (THF) from the metal itself finely ground as a powder, and diiodomethane, diiodoethane, or iodine.<sup>3,6,14</sup> The reaction has also been carried out

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>†</sup> This work has been achieved as a collaboration with Acros Organics Company (a division of Fisher International) (B-2440, Geel, Belgium).



Alain Krief studied at the Sciences Faculty of the University of Paris and received his Ph.D. degree in 1970 from that university under the direction of the late Prof. J. Ficini. He spent a year at Harvard University as a CNRS and NIH postdoctoral fellow with E. J. Corey. He returned to Paris at the CNRS and soon joined the Facultés Universitaires N.D. de la Paix in Namur where he became full professor in 1975. He went on sabbatical leave in 1980 for one year at the ICI plant protection division (Bracknell, U.K.) and has been the head of the R & D unit of the Acros Company (a division of Fisher International) in Namur from 1995–1997. Alain Krief's scientific interests are in synthesis: the promotion of inorganic (P<sub>2</sub>I<sub>4</sub>, NaN<sub>3</sub>–NBS), organic, and organometallic reagents (organoselenium chemistry); the understanding of the mechanism of sterol biosynthesis; the use of antibodies for organic synthesis; and the synthesis of small bioactive molecules (chrysanthemic acid, selenomethionine).



Anne-Marie Laval graduated from l'Ecole Communale d'Enseignement Supérieur de la ville de Liège (Belgium). In 1991, she then joined the group of Prof. A. Krief at the Facultés Universitaires N.D. de la Paix in Namur where she received the full education in Organic Chemistry. There, she was responsible for the mass spectrometry as well as the scientific documentation. She was an appointee scientific collaborator in the R & D unit of the Acros company (a division of Fisher International) (1995– 1997) and was in charge of the choice, the follow up, and the scientific promotion of new reagents and products. She is presently involved in developing a global computerized information system for education in Organic Chemistry.

with diiodoethane in tetrahydropyran (THP)<sup>18</sup> or alkylnitriles,<sup>19,20</sup> especially pivalonitrile.<sup>20</sup> The reactions must be carried out under an inert atmosphere with freshly purified and degassed reagents and solvents or better with dry THF containing an antioxidant. THF (0.1 M) blue solutions, *prepared in situ* or commercially available (Acros, Aldrich), have been routinely used especially for the Barbier– Grignard reaction.

 $SmI_2$  reacts with an alkyl halide and a carbonyl compound to provide an alcohol. The organic halide is reduced by  $SmI_2$  to the corresponding organo-

samarium intermediate in the samarium Grignard reaction (SGR), and either the organic halide<sup>14,16,21</sup> or the carbonyl compound<sup>14</sup> can be first reduced in the samarium Barbier reaction (SBR). Several reviews describe the reducing ability of SmI<sub>2</sub> toward different functional groups including alkyl halides but, except early reports from Kagan<sup>7</sup> and Curran,<sup>9</sup> none of them specifically describe its role in Barbier– Grignard reactions. This paper exclusively deals with these specific reactions. We will show how useful the SmI<sub>2</sub> promoted versions of the old Barbier and Grignard reactions can be and will compare, whenever it is possible, the results to those reported with magnesium or lithium reagents instead.<sup>22</sup>

# 2. Generalities

Since its discovery by Kagan,<sup>1,7,23–25</sup> SmI<sub>2</sub> promoted alkylation of carbonyl compounds with organic halides has found wide application in organic synthesis (Scheme 1).<sup>9</sup> In comparison with existing methods,

### Scheme 1



using main group metals such as magnesium,  $^{1,26-28}$  lithium,  $^{27-34}$  or zinc,  $^{26,35,36}$  SmI<sub>2</sub> promoted reactions offer the advantage of homogeneity of the reaction medium and high chemoselectivity which proved particularly useful for intramolecular reactions.

The reaction is achieved with 2 molar equiv of  $SmI_2$ and occurs by stepwise one-electron transfer to the organic halide (Scheme 2).<sup>25</sup> Although conflicting

### Scheme 2

$$\begin{array}{c} R - X \xrightarrow{Sml_2} [R^{\bullet}] \xrightarrow{Sml_2} R - Sml_2 \\ \hline X = I, Br \end{array}$$

mechanisms have been proposed,<sup>7,37</sup> the consensus<sup>37</sup> is that the intermolecular reaction usually proceeds via organosamarium species (with half-lives on the order of minutes to hours at room temperature) which then react with the carbonyl compounds<sup>9,37–39</sup> to produce the corresponding alcohols.

Reduction of alkyl halides (mainly the iodides) to the corresponding radicals by the first equivalent of SmI<sub>2</sub> and their further reduction to alkyldiiodosamariums by the second equivalent of SmI<sub>2</sub> occur with different rates which depend on the nature of the alkyl chains and of the solvent used.<sup>9,40</sup> (Comparative results with those performed with tributyltin hydride have been from time to time described.<sup>29,33,41,42</sup>)

The Barbier–Grignard reaction has been carried out successfully on a large variety of organic halides such as

- primary and secondary alkyl halides,
- allylic and benzylic halides,

• α-heterosubstituted alkyl halides,

• alkyl halides bearing a carbonyl group in the  $\omega$ -position,

•  $\alpha$ -halogeno carbonyl compounds (the samarium Reformatsky reaction).

It, however, does not usually occur with

• aryl, vinyl (section 3.2.3), or tertiary alkyl halides (section 3.1), which are reduced to the radical stage but are not usually reduced further to the organosamarium reagents,

•  $\beta$ -heterosubstituted alkyl halides such as 1,2diiodoethane, tetrahydrofurfuryl bromide, epichloridrin, or  $\beta$ -methoxyalkyl halides which instead produce olefinic compounds from competing  $\beta$ -elimination reaction,<sup>7,9,14,31,43</sup>

• dibromodifluoromethane (Br<sub>2</sub>F<sub>2</sub>C).<sup>43</sup>

The reactions have been performed (Scheme 1) stepwise as in the Grignard reaction<sup>44,45</sup> (samarium Grignard reaction) by first reacting the organic halide with SmI<sub>2</sub> and then adding the carbonyl compound<sup>9,10,15,46</sup> or in one single pot, as in the Barbier reaction<sup>22,47,48</sup> (samarium Barbier reaction), by mixing SmI<sub>2</sub> together with the organic halide and the carbonyl compound.<sup>1,3-5,7-13,15,24,38</sup> The samarium-Barbier conditions offer several advantages over the classical Barbier conditions involving Mg or Li instead and have been used especially in intramolecular reactions (intramolecular samarium Barbier reaction: ISBR).<sup>2,8-13,15,17,29</sup>

The samarium diiodide promoted reaction proceeds consistently well under both SBR and SGR conditions for organic halides and dialkyl ketones but

• the SBR conditions<sup>23</sup> have to be used with those organic halides which (i) are prone to *dimerize* (such as allyl or benzyl halides), (ii) tend to decompose via an  $\alpha$ -elimination reaction (such as  $\alpha$ -heterosubstituted alkyl halides), or (iii) are capable to react with themselves inter- or intramolecularly (such as halogeno carbonyl compounds).

• the SGR conditions are significantly better with those carbonyl compounds which (i) exhibit a tendency to be reduced faster by SmI<sub>2</sub> than the organic halide,<sup>9,23</sup> (ii) are subject, as is the case for aliphatic aldehydes, to Meerwein-Ponndorf reactions,<sup>23,25,49</sup> or (iii) are particularly prone to pinacol coupling as are aromatic carbonyl compounds.<sup>3,12,25,37</sup>

• the ISBR proved to be particularly efficient, especially when applied to esters, for the synthesis of ketones.<sup>17</sup> These ketones can in turn react with SmI<sub>2</sub> if another chain bearing a suitably positioned halogen or C,C double or triple bond is present.<sup>17,50</sup> These sequenced reactions employing samarium diiodide allow the spectacularly short construction of very complex molecules.<sup>17,50</sup>

Furthermore the SGR, SBR, and ISBR occur in all cases faster on aldehydes and ketones than on esters or amides, thus allowing chemoselective reactions if these functional groups are present in the molecule.  $^{51,52}$ 

As far as the mechanism is concerned, it must be recalled that the organic halide as well as the carbonyl compound can be reduced by  $SmI_2$ . The results will depend on their nature, and this will be





furthermore modulated by the experimental conditions used. Benzylic (as well as allylic) radicals are, for example, easily generated, and therefore aromatic carbonyl compounds as well as benzyl halides are much more easily reduced than their aliphatic counterparts. Thus, it will not be surprising to observe competing side reactions such as reduction of the carbonyl group (formal H<sub>2</sub> addition) or pinacol formation with the former compounds<sup>25,37</sup> and an increased aptitude to generate an organosamarium from the latter derivatives (section 3.2.1).

All the possible mechanisms have been postulated over the years,<sup>7,24,29</sup> and a consensus for an ionic addition mechanism began to merge after the seminal work of Curran.<sup>9,38</sup> This mechanism seems to be valid for all the reactions performed under SGR conditions.<sup>9,29</sup> In the other cases involving SBR and ISBR, there is no unambiguous evidence in favor of any of the obvious intermediates (free alkyl or alkoxy radicals, ketyls, organosamarium species) which can be postulated. In fact much of the evidence for the ionic addition mechanism supported by in situ trapping experiments, by D<sub>2</sub>O for example, are compromised because it is now known that their presence can alter the reducing power of SmI<sub>2</sub> and therefore change dramatically the intimate process. It has been found, for example, that the reduction of a primary alkyl iodide was accelerated by at least a factor of 10 by performing the reaction in the presence of a ketone.29

Scheme 3 summarizes results for an organolithium (entry a), a Bu<sub>3</sub>SnH (entries b–d), and some SmI<sub>2</sub> (entries e–i) reactions. The experiments were designed by Curran in order to get some insight on the intimate mechanism of the ISBR.<sup>29</sup> The  $\delta$ -iodoketones described in Scheme 3 possess a quaternary carbon connected to an  $\omega$ -alkenyl side chain susceptible to compete with the carbonyl group of the ketone in trapping the alkyl radical. The other group attached

Scheme 4



to the carbonyl group is expected to slow its reactivity on going from methyl to tertio-butyl (Scheme 3, compare entry f to entry i) or to trap a transient ketyl radical by cyclopropyl ring opening<sup>14</sup> (Scheme 3, entry h). The only products observed for the SmI<sub>2</sub> reactions were the epimeric alcohols. These alcohols are formed independent of the reaction concentration and of the amount of HMPA used (Scheme 3, entries f and g). Even the addition of 10 equiv of MeOD or of  $H_2O$ prior the addition of  $SmI_2$  had no effect on the outcome of the reaction. These results are remarkable since if the intermediate is a radical it would have been trapped by the C,C double bond (as when tributyl tin hydride is used; Scheme 3, entry d), if it is a ketyl, the cyclopropylcarbinyl fragmentation would have taken place (instead of the result disclosed in Scheme 3, entry h) and if it is an organosamarium it would have been trapped by protonation or deuteration (reaction performed with H<sub>2</sub>O or MeOD).29

Results inconsistent with the predictions have been also described with the bicyclic unsaturated ketone bearing a 1-(iodopropyl) side chain  $\alpha$  to the carbonyl group (Scheme 4).<sup>29</sup> As expected, cyclization takes place selectively on the C,C double bond with tributyltin hydride (Scheme 4, entry a), and substantial amounts of products resulting from cyclization onto the carbonyl group are formed when the reaction is carried out with SmI<sub>2</sub> in THF–HMPA (Scheme 4, entry b). It was expected that the percentage of the latter product would increase with increasing the SmI<sub>2</sub> concentration as the reduction of the radical resulting from the iodide to organosamarium becomes





more efficient, but instead this ratio experimentally decreases significantly (Scheme 4, entry b).<sup>29</sup>

The reaction between an organic halide and a carbonyl compound does not always follow the SBR or SGR type of reaction. For example highly chemoselective cyclization of the cyclohexanone bearing a vinylic bromide leads to the bicyclic alcohol whose structure is disclosed in Scheme 5 (entry a).<sup>53</sup> This reaction does not seem to proceed through the intermediate vinylic radical (Scheme 5, intermediate 1) or the related anion but involves a ketyl (Scheme 5, intermediate **2**) which cyclizes to the bicyclic alcohol by a sequential exo-addition/ $\beta$ -elimination reaction on the vinyl bromide moiety.53 The same compound is expected to be formed by addition of the same ketyl to terminal alkynes (Scheme 5, intermediate 3). The reaction takes another course when carried out with tributyltin hydride and leads to a completely different product (Scheme 5, entry b). It probably arises by a series of reactions involving at first the cyclization of the vinylic radical onto the carbonyl group of the intermediate **1** (Scheme 5).<sup>53</sup>

# 2.1. About the Conditions

### 2.1.1. About the Solvent and the Additives

The reactions are in most cases carried out in THF and are quite slow unless a cosolvent such as HMPA or a transition metal salt is used as additive (Schemes 6 and 7).<sup>1.25</sup>

2.1.1.1. About the Solvent. Except in rare cases, described below, most of the reactions have been carried out in THF, the solvent in which  $SmI_2$  is usually prepared and commercially available. In this solvent the SBR and SGR are relatively slow unless the organic halide is highly reactive such as allyl and benzyl halides and  $\alpha$ -halocarbonyl compounds.

For other cases use of HMPA (5 equiv) dramatically improves the reducing ability of  $SmI_2$  and increases the rate of the reaction (Scheme 6, entries a and b, and Scheme 7, compare entry b to entry a).<sup>9,12,14,21,37,40,54</sup> Surprisingly HMPA has no such effect when the reaction is instead performed in alkylnitriles.<sup>20</sup>

The effect of HMPA on the reduction of organic halides has been carefully studied.<sup>21,55</sup> It was found that the addition of HMPA to a THF solution of  $SmI_2$  has a drastic effect on the redox potential (E°) of



#### Scheme 7

Ph Me	$\frac{2 \text{ equiv. Br}(CH_2)_2CO_2Me}{4 \text{ equiv. SmI}_2, \text{ THF}}$	Ph O O
а	rt, 2h	39%
b	HMPA, rt, 0.02h	85%
С	FeCl <sub>3</sub> , rt, 2h	50%
d	Cp <sub>2</sub> ZrCl <sub>2</sub> , rt, 0.5h	98%

 $Sm^{2+}/Sm^{3+}$ . This increases from -1.33 V to -1.95 V with 3 equiv of HMPA, reaches -2.05 V with 4 equiv and remains constant with more equivalents.<sup>55</sup>

Some quantitative results have been obtained from 6-hexenyl iodide and a carbonyl compound under SGR<sup>40</sup> and SBR<sup>29</sup> conditions using the 6-hexenyl radical clock. The effect of HMPA proved to be quite different depending upon the experimental conditions used. The rate constants  $k_{\rm Sm}$  for reduction of a *primary* alkyl radical by SmI<sub>2</sub> as a function of HMPA concentration has been estimated under SGR by quenching the reaction with *p*-methoxybenzaldehyde and measuring the ratio of unrearranged to rearranged products (Scheme 8, entries a-e).<sup>9,40</sup> Similar results were obtained with 2-octanone (Scheme 9, entries a and b).<sup>9</sup>

Reduction of 6-hexenyl iodide (Scheme 8, 1, R = H) by SmI<sub>2</sub> in THF alone is too slow to measure; under SGR conditions, the rate measuring experiment ranges on the order of several hours to a day.<sup>40</sup> A reasonable reaction time (<0.1 h) is, however, attained when the reaction is performed with as little as 2 equiv of HMPA per SmI<sub>2</sub> ( $k_{\rm Sm} = 5 \times 10^5 \, {\rm M}^{-1}$  $s^{-1}$ ), leading mainly to the cyclized product (Scheme 8, 7, R = H) after quenching with a *p*-methoxybenzaldehyde. The ratio of directly reduced product (Scheme 8,  $\mathbf{6}$ ,  $\mathbf{R} = \mathbf{H}$ ) to rearranged product (Scheme 8, 7, R = H) increases when the ratio of HMPA to SmI<sub>2</sub> increases from 2 to 4 equiv. Typical results are reported in Table 1. The unsaturated/saturated alcohol ratio as well as the calculated rate constant  $k_{\rm Sm}$ increase by increasing the HMPA/SmI<sub>2</sub> ratio (Table

 $\Delta \mathbf{u}$ 



Scheme 9

X-	] _/	4 <b>+</b>		2.2 equiv. Sml <sub>2.</sub> 3₂ THF, 23 °C, 1h		
	х	R₁	$R_2$	conditions	yield	yield
а	$CH_2$	Me	Hexyl	2.8 equiv. HMPA, SGR	90%	10%
b	$CH_2$	Me	Hexyl	5 equiv. HMPA, SGR	56%	44%
с	$CH_2$	Me	Hexyl	SBR	61%	39%
d	$CH_2$	Me	Hexy	3.2 equiv. HMPA, SBR	57%	43%
е	$CH_2$	Me	Hexyl	5 equiv. HMPA, SBR	60%	40%
f	0	Et	Et	HMPA	57%	
g	0	(C	H <sub>2</sub> ) <sub>4</sub>	HMPA	53%	
h	0	(C	H <sub>2</sub> ) <sub>5</sub>	HMPA	52%	

Table 1

entry	equiv HMPA/ SmI <sub>2</sub> ratio	unsatd/satd alcohol ratio	calcd rate constant $k_{ m Sm}~( imes~10^{6}~{ m M}^{-1}~{ m s}^{-1})$
1	2.3	8/92	0.5
2	3.2	34/66	2.8
3	3.7	50/50	5.3
4	5.1	56/44	6.8
5	7.0	52/48	6.2
6	13.5	45/55	4.8

1, entries 1–3) to reach a plateau around 4–5 equiv of HMPA (Table 1, entries 3–5,  $k_{\rm Sm} = 6 \times 10^6 \, {\rm M}^{-1} \, {\rm s}^{-1}$ ).<sup>29,40</sup> Increasing the amount of HMPA beyond 5 equiv resulted in a slow decrease of the unsaturated/ saturated alcohol ratio (Table 1, entries 5 and 6, and Scheme 8, compare entry d to entries a–c). Under these conditions it was checked that no equilibration between the alkenylsamarium diiodide and methylene cycloalkylsamarium diiodide takes place.<sup>9,38,40</sup>

These results have been rationalized as follows: 6-iodohex-1-ene is rapidly reduced in the presence of  $SmI_2$  to the 6-hexenyl radical which undergoes a carbocyclization reaction to the cyclopentylmethlyl radical faster than reduction to the corresponding unsaturated 6-diiodosamarium precursor of the unsaturated alcohol. Further reduction of the cyclopentylmethlyl radical by the remaining equivalent of  $SmI_2$  leads to the cyclopentylmethyl diiodosamarium precursor of the saturated alcohol. Increasing the amount of HMPA greatly improves the production of the alcohol derived from the original iodide by increasing the rate of reduction of the straight chain radical first formed (Scheme 2).

Surprisingly, when the ketone (2-octanone) is present in the medium, i.e., if the reaction is conducted under SBR conditions, not only the reaction is faster and occurs in reasonable time (much faster than under SGR conditions in THF) but also the ratio of directly reduced product to rearranged product remains constant independent of the presence of HMPA ( $k_{\rm Sm} = 6 \times 10^6 \, {\rm M}^{-1} \, {\rm s}^{-1}$ ) (Scheme 9, entries c-e).<sup>29</sup>

The reduction of tertiary alkyl ( $k_{red} < 10^4 \text{ M}^{-1}\text{s}^{-1}$ ),<sup>1,9</sup> aryl,<sup>9</sup> and vinyl<sup>9</sup> iodides to the corresponding radicals can be carried out with SmI<sub>2</sub> but further reduction to the organosamarium cannot be achieved in THF. Use of HMPA does not improve the SBR or SGR reactions. For example, aryl<sup>9</sup> and vinyl<sup>9</sup> iodides react faster with THF, even in the presence of HMPA, to abstract a hydrogen than they are reduced to the corresponding organosamariums,<sup>9</sup> and the reduction of the tertiary alkyl iodide (Scheme 8, 1, R = Me) in the presence of an aldehyde gives exclusively the rearranged alcohol (Scheme 8, 7, R = Me, entry f) with no trace of the directly reduced product (Scheme 8, **6**, R = Me).<sup>9</sup>

In some cases when HMPA alone did not give the expected rate acceleration, as with aryl ketones and enones, the addition of trimethylsilyl chloride proved to be particularly efficient (Scheme 10, compare entry b to entry a).<sup>56</sup>

#### Scheme 10



The reactions involving the most reactive allyl bromides and iodides do not usually need to be performed in the presence of HMPA (section 3.2.1). It has been nevertheless mentioned that the use of this additive is absolutely required for the successful synthesis of medium size cyclic ketones from  $\omega$ -keto allylic halides (see Scheme 51, compare entry c to entry d).

The reactions have been carried out in other solvents or mixture solvents such as

• tetrahydropyran which was found to be the solvent of choice for allyl (see Scheme 17, entries k and l, and Scheme 18) and benzyl (see Scheme 19, entry c) samariums from the corresponding halides.<sup>51</sup> It allows, under SGR conditions, the synthesis of the corresponding alcohol with high regio- and stereo-control (Scheme 17, entry k; Scheme 18, entries a and b) even from hindered carbonyl compounds (Scheme 18, entry b) and with complete chemoselectivity (Scheme 18, entry c).<sup>51</sup>

• alkylnitriles, especially pivalonitrile, in which  $SmI_2$  is much less reactive than in THF but in which chemoselectivity is often improved.<sup>20</sup> For example, under SBR conditions, the reduction of allyl (see Scheme 17, entries f and g) and benzyl (see Scheme 19, entry b) halides takes place but not that of primary alkyl halides, such as iodododecane (compare

Krief and Laval

of SmI<sub>2</sub> in alkylnitriles.<sup>20</sup> • benzene–HMPA proved to be particularly valuable for (i) the arylation of ketones from aryl halides<sup>57</sup> (section 3.2.3.2) and for (ii) the alkynylation of aldehydes from iodoalkynes<sup>52</sup> (section 3.2.4). Those reactions do not properly proceed when carried out in THF or THF–HMPA<sup>52</sup> because the radical intermediates (which do not have a high propensity to be reduced to the organosamariums) instead abstract a hydrogen from THF. Benzene, which lacks radicalabstractable hydrogens, allows the synthesis of the corresponding organosamariums.

• THF in the presence of 1,3-dimethyl-3,4,5,6-tetrahydro-2(1*H*) pyrimidone (DMPU) (see Scheme 14, entry a, and Scheme 15)<sup>42</sup> or a polyether such as tetraethylene glycol dimethyl or dibenzyl ethers in order to favor the SBR with retardation of pinacol coupling products.<sup>58</sup>

*2.1.1.2. About Metal and Metal Salts as Additives.* The SBRs have been markedly improved if carried out in THF but in the presence of

 $\bullet$  samarium metal (Sm°) (Scheme 6, entry c; see Scheme 35, entries a, b, d; Schemes 36 and 37).  $^{59-61}$  Comparative results involving SmI\_2 alone or Sm° with catalytic amounts of SmI\_2 have been also reported.  $^{59}$ 

• catalytic amounts of  $SmI_2$  (10%) in THF using mischmetall (a commercially available alloy of the light lanthanides (La 33%, Ce 50%, Nd 12%, Pr 4%, Sm and other lanthanides 1%) to regenerate SmI<sub>2</sub>. This reducing agent is (i) cheaper than Sm<sup>o</sup>, (ii) able to quickly reduce Sm(III) species into Sm(II) ones, which implies the ability to cleave the Sm(III)-O bonds, (iii) unreactive to carbonyl compounds, and (iv) simple to use. Typical results reported on 2-octanone show that ethyl and allyl iodides and allyl and benzyl bromides react efficiently to produce the corresponding alcohols in good to very good yield (67%, 90%, 91%, and 91%, respectively, after 2-6.5 h of reaction in THF, at 20 °C), similar to or even better than those reported using stoichiometric amounts of SmI<sub>2</sub> (compare to Scheme 6, entries c and d; Scheme 17, entries b and c; Scheme 19, entry a),<sup>135</sup>

• catalytic amounts of transition metal salts such as FeCl<sub>3</sub>, FeBr<sub>3</sub>, FeI<sub>3</sub> (Scheme 6, entries e and f, and Scheme 7, entry c; see Scheme 70; Scheme 71, entry a; Scheme 72 and Scheme 87, entry a)<sup>1,54,62,63</sup> including Fe(DBM)<sub>3</sub> (iron tris(dibenzoylmethido) (see Schemes 44 and 45; Scheme 58, entries a–c; Scheme 59; Scheme 60; Schemes 63 and 64, Scheme 65, entry a; Scheme 66; and Scheme 83)<sup>31</sup> as well as copper (I)<sup>62</sup> (Scheme 6, entry g) or copper(II),<sup>62</sup> nickel(II)<sup>17,50,62</sup> (Scheme 6, entry h; see Scheme 12; Scheme 74; Scheme 75, entries b and d; Schemes 84–86)<sup>33,50</sup> and vanadium trichloride,<sup>62</sup> silver(I) halides,<sup>62</sup> cobalt dibromide,<sup>62</sup> or zirconium tetrachloride<sup>62</sup> as well as Cp<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>54 (Scheme 7, entry d).

Ferric salts, which proved to be among the most efficient at allowing the intramolecular addition of alkyl iodides to esters, are believed to be reduced to low-valent iron species, that in turn are able to promote the desired coupling.<sup>54</sup> Nickel salts, and

especially nickel diiodide (1%), proved to be particularly efficient for promoting the intramolecular reactions (see Scheme 74)<sup>33</sup> as well as the addition of *n*-butyl iodide to 2-octanone under SBR conditions<sup>62</sup> (Scheme 6, entry h). The last conditions are so efficient that they allow, in THF, THP, or even in alkylnitriles, double addition of n-butyl iodide on esters and lactones, producing, in less than in 0.05 h, the corresponding alcohols in very good yield.<sup>62</sup> We have to recall that Barbier reactions between iodoalkanes and esters are very slow when carried out in THF and do not proceed at all in alkylnitriles.<sup>20</sup> Nickel iodide, however, promotes the addition of alkyl chlorides to ketones, which has been used for the sequential addition of dihalogeno alkanes to keto esters under visible light irradiation (see Scheme 12; section 5.3).<sup>17,50</sup> Zirconium tetrachloride and vanadium trichloride do not allow the alkylation of the ketones but instead promote the reduction of their carbonyl group to the corresponding secondary alcohol.<sup>62</sup>

# 2.2. About the Nature of the Halogen of the Organic Halide

The reaction occurs chemoselectively with organic bromides and iodides including functionalized ones but does not usually take place with chlorides.<sup>4,7,14,25</sup> Although it effectively occurs on allylic and benzylic chlorides the reduction is slower than that on the corresponding bromides or iodides.<sup>1,25</sup> Chemoselective reactions can be therefore carried out with  $\omega$ -chloro alkyl iodides (Scheme 11).<sup>1</sup>

#### Scheme 11



It has been nevertheless described that irradiation through Pyrex with visible light (560 and 700 nm, tungsten or krypton lamp) but not UV light (300– 420 nm) enhances the reducing ability of  $\rm SmI_2^{50,64}$ and allows even the reduction of alkyl chlorides (primary to tertiary). These conditions have been successfully applied to the reductive alkylation of aldehydes, ketones, and lactones (Scheme 12),<sup>50</sup> as well as carbon monoxide,<sup>64</sup> the simplest carbonyl compound, from alkyl chlorides (section 5.3).<sup>50</sup>

Alkyl iodides have been in some cases prepared in situ from the corresponding tosylates and sodium iodide or SmI<sub>2</sub> in a Finkelstein-type reaction.<sup>1</sup> They have been directly used in intermolecular (Scheme 13, entry c, under SBR conditions)<sup>1</sup> as well as in intramolecular (Scheme 13, entry d)<sup>10</sup> reactions. It is interesting to notice that tosylates are reduced faster than chlorides, esters, and keto groups by SmI<sub>2</sub>.<sup>1</sup>

Scheme 12



Scheme 13



### 2.3. 1,2- versus 1,4-Addition to Enones

Except in the rare case of the intramolecular reactions disclosed in Scheme 14, entry a, and Scheme 15,<sup>42</sup> organosamariums add 1,2 to enones (Scheme 14, entry b).<sup>56,65</sup> However, 1,4-addition is feasible, if carried out under SGR conditions in the presence of  $CuI-P(OEt)_{3}$ ,<sup>66</sup> CuBr-Me<sub>2</sub>S, or CuBr-

#### Scheme 14



Me<sub>3</sub>SiCl in THF-HMPA<sup>56</sup> (Scheme 11, entry b; Scheme 14, compare entry d to entries b and c; and Scheme 15). Intramolecular addition has been efficiently achieved, however, with  $\alpha$ , $\beta$ -unsaturated esters (section 5.1.2).

#### Scheme 15



# 3. Sml<sub>2</sub> Promoted Intermolecular Coupling of Organic Halides with Aldehydes and Ketones <sup>3-5,7,9,10,12,13,15</sup>

### 3.1. Reactions Involving Alkyl Halides

There is a great difference of reactivity between primary and secondary alkyl halides and their tertiary alkyl analogues toward  $SmI_2$  and carbonyl compounds since only the two former allow the alkylation of the carbonyl compounds. All these organic halides (with the exception of chlorides) are, however, reduced by  $SmI_2$ . But whereas the reduction delivers organosamariums from primary and secondary alkyl halides, it is slower with their tertiary analogues which are reduced at the first radical stage. For example, the reaction of tertio-butyl bromide,  $SmI_2$ , and 2-octanone delivers only a few percent of the expected tertiary alcohol besides unreacted ketone, 2-octanol, and the related pinacol (Scheme 6, entry i).<sup>1</sup>

Nonfunctionalized primary alkyl, secondary alkyl,<sup>1,9,30,37</sup> and cycloalkyl,<sup>37</sup> iodides and bromides react, under SGR but better under SBR conditions with carbonyl compounds, especially dialkyl ketones, in the presence of SmI<sub>2</sub> to produce the corresponding alcohols in reasonably good yields.<sup>1,9,30,37,43</sup> The reaction of a series of isomeric butyl bromides with 2-octanone reveals a lower reactivity and decreasing yields in replacing primary (36 h, 96%) with secondary alkyl bromides (*s*-BuBr, 36 h, 27%; *i*-BuBr, 48 h, 33%).<sup>1</sup> We have to recall that although related organolithiums often behave efficiently, Grignard reagents of the same bromides lead mainly to reduction products.<sup>1</sup>

Exceptions to the above generalization include some of the simplest iodides, especially methyl and isopropyl iodides, which misbehave under SGR conditions<sup>25,37</sup> but efficiently react under SBR conditions (Scheme 16).<sup>1,23,25,30,37</sup>

#### Scheme 16



Quite good stereocontrol has been achieved from 4-*tertio*-butylcyclohexanone<sup>37</sup> (mainly equatorial attack) (Scheme 16, entries a and b) and 3,3,5-trimethylcyclohexanone (exclusive equatorial attack) (Scheme 16, entry d).<sup>30</sup> Although the reaction does not work properly with hindered or enolizable ketones,<sup>37</sup> it proceeds efficiently with cyclobutanone. Cyclobutanols are produced in high yields and products resulting from the cyclobutane ring opening (which would have been formed if a ketyl radical would have been instead involved) are not produced.<sup>24,39</sup> Another advantage in using SmI<sub>2</sub> is that organosamariums are far more selective than other organometallics because they selectively react with ketones in the presence of esters, alkylnitriles and amides.<sup>9,26,54</sup>

# 3.2. Reactions Involving Unsaturated Organic Halides

The structure of the product, resulting from the reaction of unsaturated alkyl halides,  $SmI_2$ , and carbonyl compounds, greatly depends on the position and the nature of the unsaturation:

• higher reactivity is observed with allyl derivatives

• cyclization takes place, before the Barbier– Grignard reaction, if a five-membered ring compound can be produced

• successful reactions have been achieved with aryl halides when carried out in benzene-HMPA instead of THF-HMPA.

# 3.2.1. Reaction of Allyl, Propargyl, and Benzyl Halides <sup>3-5,7,8,10,12,13,15,25,43</sup>

In contrast to alkyl halides, the reaction of allyl or benzyl halides with  $SmI_2$  in THF leads to the formation of products resulting from the coupling of two allyl moieties (Wurtz coupling). This of course precludes the use of  $SmI_2$  in THF under SGR conditions.<sup>1</sup>

Allylation (Schemes 17 and 18) and benzylation (Scheme 19) of carbonyl compounds can nevertheless be successfully achieved in THF under SBR conditions<sup>1,67</sup> but is limited to aliphatic compounds because



#### Scheme 18

![](_page_8_Figure_4.jpeg)

pinacols are instead produced from aromatic carbonyl compounds such as acetophenone.

The reaction occurs particularly rapidly with cinnamyl halides (Scheme 17, entries g-i) including the chloride (Scheme 17, entry i), and although it is quite slow with allyl chloride (Scheme 17, entry a), it works fine, attesting to the higher reactivity of the allyl derivatives as compared to the corresponding alkyl halides which are inert toward SmI<sub>2</sub> (section 3.1).

Related reactions allow the coupling, which is otherwise particularly difficult to achieve, of benzyl

#### Scheme 19

![](_page_8_Figure_10.jpeg)

bromide to acetaldehyde (THF, 36%), of propargyl bromide to octanal (THF, 72% propargyl alcohol + 16% allenyl alcohol)<sup>67</sup> or to 2-octanone (THF, 37% propargyl alcohol + 36% allenyl alcohol),<sup>1</sup> and of PhCF<sub>2</sub>Cl to 2-octanone (THF–benzene–HMPA, see Scheme 40, entry a).<sup>68</sup>

At any rate, the SBR can be favorably compared to some known process when it works (see abovementioned limitations) because of its smoothness, rapidity, and chemoselectivity. Selective reduction of the allyl chloride moiety in the presence of a vinylic chloride has been successfully achieved (Scheme 17, entry j).<sup>7</sup>

The reaction has been also carried out in alkylnitriles as well as in THP.<sup>62</sup> These solvents offer several advantages over THF that are disclosed below. For example, the reactions are slower in pivalonitrile and need several hours at room temperature to go to completion instead of a few minutes in THF.<sup>67</sup> The chemoselectivity is nevertheless improved since related alkyl halides such as iodododecane are inert under these conditions. Addition of NiI<sub>2</sub> greatly improves the rate of the SBR.<sup>62</sup>

Terahydropyran proved to be the solvent of choice for the allylation (Scheme 17, entries k-m; Scheme 18) and the benzylation (Scheme 19, entry c) of carbonyl compounds. It allows, more efficiently than in THF, the hydroxy-allylation under SBR conditions of several carbonyl compounds, including aldehydes, hindered carbonyl compounds, and allyl acetoacetate which is particularly prone to enolization (Scheme 18, entry c). It also permits under SGR conditions the hydroxy-allylation of aromatic ketones which otherwise are not properly allylated (Scheme 17, compare entry l to entry m).<sup>51</sup> In this solvent (i) allyl iodide reacts with exceptionally high stereocontrol with camphor (97% d.e. for the exo alcohol) and fenchone (92% d.e. for the endo alcohol) (Scheme 18, entries a and b),<sup>51</sup> and (ii) crotyl bromide reacts with 2-octanone with very high regioselectivity from its least substituted carbon (Scheme 17, entry k).<sup>51</sup>

Similar results have been obtained in the latter case if the reaction is performed in pivalonitrile under SBR conditions<sup>20</sup> but the regioselectivity is reversed with cinnamyl bromide, which reacts with the same ketone from its benzylic carbon (Scheme 17, entry g).<sup>20</sup> It is interesting to notice that a regioisomeric mixture (63/37; benzylic/allylic) of compounds is produced when the same reaction is carried out in THF (Scheme 17, entry h).<sup>1</sup>

The reaction has been successfully extended to *tertio*-butyl bromomethyl-acrylate and aldonolactones or carbohydrates and to the related bromomethyl-acrylonitrile (Scheme 20, entries a and b).<sup>69</sup>

Scheme 20

![](_page_9_Figure_2.jpeg)

a yellow color replaced the blue one.

Scheme 21

![](_page_9_Figure_5.jpeg)

Finally, the reaction of allylsamarium diiodide with unsymmetrical dialkylketenes has been disclosed and provides samarium enolates.<sup>70,71</sup> These have been

enantioselectively protonated using (i) a stoichiometric amount of a C2-symmetric homochiral diol (DHPEX, Scheme 21, entry a) or (ii) a catalytic amount of the same diol but in the presence of stoichiometric amounts of triphenylcarbinol as a proton source (Scheme 21, entry b).

#### 3.2.2. Reaction of $\omega$ -Alkenyl Halides

The reaction of  $\omega$ -alkenyl halides<sup>3,7,9,29,40</sup> with SmI<sub>2</sub> and a carbonyl compound can produce, depending upon the structure of the alkenyl halide and the conditions used, the alcohol (i) derived from trapping of the original organosamarium or (ii) resulting from a cycloalkylmethylldiiodosamarium (Scheme 8, entry a-e and Scheme 9).7,40 As already discussed in section 2.1.1.1, this reaction provides unsaturated alcohols along with the rearranged alcohol (55/45) under SBR conditions whether the reaction is carried out in THF or THF-HMPA,<sup>29</sup> whereas SGR conditions using as little as 2 equiv of HMPA proved to be best to produce the rearranged alcohol.<sup>9,29,40</sup> Unsaturated compounds bearing a tertiary instead of a primary iodide (Scheme 8, entry f),9 an oxygen, or a nitrogen atom on the alkenyl or alkynyl side chain (Scheme 9, entries f-h)<sup>72</sup> possess an even higher propensity to produce the rearranged product via a radical process.

# 3.2.3. Reactions Involving Aryl and Vinyl Halides<sup>9,17,38</sup>

3.2.3.1. Reactions Performed in THF or THF-HMPA. Aryl and vinyl halides react similarly to tertiary alkyl halides when the reaction is carried out in THF or THF-HMPA. They are less reactive than primary alkyl halides<sup>1</sup> and are reduced to the radical stage but are not further reduced to the carbanion stage.<sup>1,7,9,37</sup> They do not, therefore, add to carbonyl compounds whatever the conditions used (SBR or SGR). Nevertheless, the radical thus formed

(i) reacts intermolecularly with THF to produce, even in the presence of HMPA, the 2-tetrahydrofuranyl radical first, then the 2-tetrahydrofuranylsamarium (Scheme 22, entry b), which finally adds

#### Scheme 22

![](_page_9_Figure_16.jpeg)

to ketones and leads to tetrahydrofuranyl carbinols (Scheme 22, entry a).<sup>7,9,73</sup>

(ii) reacts intramolecularly in the case of o-iodobenzylamines to produce sequentially the aryl radical, the  $\alpha$ -aminoalkyl radical and the  $\alpha$ -amino carbanion which finally leads to the corresponding

![](_page_10_Figure_1.jpeg)

![](_page_10_Figure_2.jpeg)

 $\beta$ -amino alcohol on further reaction with a carbonyl compound (Scheme 23, entries a and b).<sup>74–76</sup> The reaction takes place on tertiary as well as secondary cyclic or alicyclic amines (Scheme 23, entries a and b).<sup>74–76</sup> and provides an original and efficient route to  $\alpha$ -metalloamines that are otherwise difficult to synthesize. It takes another course with (1-cyclopropylbutyl)amine which, after aqueous workup, instead leads to a  $\delta$ -hydroxyketone arising from the ring opening of the intermediate cyclopropyl radical (Scheme 23, entry c).<sup>74</sup>

(iii) adds intramolecularly on suitably positioned C,C double bonds to generate a novel radical by cyclization. This can be further reduced to a new alkyl samarium which has, in turn, been efficiently trapped with carbonyl compounds to provide the alcohols disclosed in Scheme 24. The reaction has been performed with aryl iodides in THF–HMPA, using SBR<sup>7,9,37,38,66,72,77</sup> as well as SGR conditions (Scheme 24).<sup>9,37,38,66,77</sup> The latter conditions are those recommended especially for aromatic carbonyl compounds (Scheme 24, entry b). The whole process

![](_page_10_Figure_7.jpeg)

P = polymer = TentaGel S PHB, +obtained after reaction with TFA

occurs on aromatic compounds with or without a heteroatom on the side chain and possessing a terminal or an  $\alpha,\beta$ -dialkyl substituted C,C double bond.<sup>9</sup> The presence of an additional group on the aromatic ring (Scheme 24, compare entry c to entries a and b) slightly changes the figure. The alcohol resulting from trapping the cyclized organometallic with ketones is still formed when an ester group is present on the aromatic ring but in very poor yield under SGR conditions (8%) and in modest yields (40%) under SBR ones (Scheme 24, entry c).<sup>77</sup> It has been suggested that "the reductive species in this case is generated faster and had a shorter lifetime than allyloxy-2-iodobenzene".<sup>77</sup> This SmI<sub>2</sub>-mediated sequential radical cyclization/ionic capture has been successfully extended to reactions on solid resin (TentaGel S PHB), with results similar to those described for the corresponding solution reactions (Scheme 24, compare entry d to entry c).<sup>77</sup> They are both highly substrate-dependent, which may limit generality in combinatorial construction.<sup>77</sup> The reaction has been extended to allyloxy-2-chlorobenzene64 but requires being performed under irradiation (560-700 nm) and not with HMPA.

*3.2.3.2. Reactions Performed in Benzene–HMPA.* The reaction takes another course when carried out under SBR conditions with aryl iodide in benzene– HMPA because it now provides the corresponding alcohol in moderate yield (Scheme 22, entry d; compare to section 3.2.3.1).<sup>57</sup> In this mixture of solvents, the aryl radical first produced is further reduced to the arylsamarium diiodide (Scheme 22, compare entry c to b). The reaction is much more difficult with aryl bromides and does not take place with the corresponding chlorides.<sup>57</sup>

## 3.2.4. Reaction of Iodoalkynes

1-Iodoalkynes react, in the presence of SmI<sub>2</sub>, with aldehydes, ketones, and enones to produce the corresponding propargylic alcohols in good to fair yields.<sup>52</sup> The reaction has been performed in benzene–HMPA (SBR, SGR) or THF–HMPA (SGR) (Scheme 25)<sup>52</sup> and takes place with high chemoselectivity on the keto group of  $\epsilon$ -keto esters whatever the conditions (SBR,

Scheme 25

![](_page_11_Figure_2.jpeg)

SGR) used. An important difference of reactivity is nevertheless observed with  $\gamma$ -hydroxy ketones and enones which react cleanly to provide the corresponding alcohol under SGR conditions but lead to a complex mixture of compounds under SBR conditions.<sup>52</sup>

Although it has been clearly proved that alkynylsamariums are involved in this process, their formation is not straightforward and does not, for example, involve a direct halogen/metal exchange. There is, in fact, strong evidence that the reaction proceeds through an alkynyl radical either in benzene or THF (Scheme 26).<sup>52</sup> In the case of THF, for example, the

### Scheme 26

![](_page_11_Figure_6.jpeg)

alkynyl radical is expected to abstract a hydrogen atom from THF to afford an alkyne and the THF radical. The latter then would be reduced by  $SmI_2$  to its anion which deprotonates the alkyne to lead finally to the alkynyl diiodosamarium (Scheme 26).<sup>52</sup>

# 3.3. Reactions Involving $\alpha\text{-Heterosubstituted}$ Alkyl Halides $^{4,10,12}$

SmI<sub>2</sub> reacts at room temperature, under SBR conditions, with  $\alpha$ -heterosubstituted alkyl halides and carbonyl compounds to produce  $\beta$ -heterosubstituted alcohols. This reaction offers the advantage of simplicity and high yields and avoids the problems usually associated with the instability of the related organometallics which decompose via an  $\alpha$ -elimination reaction.<sup>58</sup>

### 3.3.1. Reaction of α-Alkoxyalkyl Halides

 $\alpha$ -Alkoxyalkyl halides<sup>4,43,58,78,79</sup> (e.g., methoxymethyl chloride<sup>43</sup> and benzyloxymethyl chloride<sup>43,58,79,80</sup>) react with SmI<sub>2</sub> under SBR conditions to allow the alkoxyalkylation of various aldehydes and ketones. Benzyloxymethyl chloride (Schemes 27–29) is particularly useful because the resulting  $\beta$ -benzyloxyalkyl alcohols give, after hydrogenolysis, 1,2-diols, and therefore the intermediate benzyloxymethyl sa-

![](_page_11_Figure_13.jpeg)

Scheme 28

Scheme 27

![](_page_11_Figure_15.jpeg)

TBDMSO

Scheme 29

![](_page_11_Figure_17.jpeg)

marium diiodide plays the role of a hydroxymethyl anion (Schemes 27 and 29).<sup>43,58,79,80</sup>

The reaction takes even place with the highly enolizable dibenzyl ketone<sup>58</sup> and with the highly hindered cyclohexanone precursor of (d,l)-2-desoxystemodinone, which, in turn, leads to a quantitative yield of the corresponding monoprotected diol (Scheme 27).<sup>80</sup> This is remarkable because this ketone is so hindered that it does not react even with methyllithium.<sup>80</sup> This reaction has also been successfully used for the particularly straightforward synthesis of frontalin (Scheme 29).<sup>58,79</sup>

The  $\alpha$ -alkoxymethylsamarium has also been produced from the more stable and less toxic (i)  $\alpha$ -alkoxyacetyl chloride and SmI<sub>2</sub> via the decomposition of the corresponding acyl radicals<sup>43,81</sup> (Scheme 28) or (ii)  $\alpha$ -alkoxyalkylpyridylsulfone.<sup>82</sup> The latter reaction has been used efficiently for the synthesis of sugar derivatives.<sup>83</sup>

Applied to 3,4,6-tri-*O*-benzyl-2-deoxy- $\alpha$ -D-*arabino*hexopyranosyl chloride, the SBR produces the corresponding alcohols in quite good yield from ketones.<sup>78</sup> Unfortunately epimerization, which is due to the high temperature (20 °C) required for the reduction, takes place leading to a 82/18 mixture of  $\alpha/\beta$ -stereoisomers (Scheme 30, entry a).<sup>78</sup> The reac-

Scheme 30

![](_page_12_Figure_2.jpeg)

tion takes another course with the corresponding acetylated analogue (Scheme 30, entry b).78 It probablyproceeds through the transient formation of an anomeric organosamarium species which undergoes fast  $\beta$ -elimination of an acetate to produce the unsaturated glycal instead.<sup>78</sup> In this case the bromine/ samarium exchange takes place even in THF alone, and HMPA is not necessary. The reductive samariation proved to be much slower than the reductive lithiation (performed by lithium naphthalenide in THF) and is routinely and advantageously performed at room temperature.<sup>78</sup> In contrast with the related organolithium species, the anomeric organosamarium species is stable enough at 20 °C to be trapped by electrophiles. The condensation with aldehydes is more problematic and has been performed under SGR conditions. The aldehyde has to be added to the chloride shortly (30 s) after  $SmI_2$  in order to avoid the fast reduction of the carbonyl group (Scheme 30, entry c).<sup>78</sup> The production in these cases of a single  $\alpha$ -*C*-glycoside of unknown stereochemistry at the hydroxyl carbon has been accounted for the trapping of the kinetic  $\alpha$ -samarium species by the more reactive aldehyde.<sup>78</sup>

# 3.3.2. Reaction of $\alpha\text{-Thioalkyl}$ and of $\alpha\text{-Selenoalkyl}$ Halides

α-Phenylthioalkyl chlorides react in THF–HMPA with aldehydes under SBR conditions and produce β-hydroxyalkyl sulfides<sup>84</sup> with quite good stereocontrol (Scheme 31, entry a). The same reaction when applied to β-hydroxyalkyl sulfoxides works fine but takes place with no stereocontrol.<sup>43</sup> The reaction between 1-phenylthio-1-ethyl chloride and α-branched aldehydes is particularly valuable because it provides the corresponding β-hydroxyalkylsulfides in high yield and quite high control on the three stereogenic centers (Scheme 31, entry a).<sup>84,137</sup> Scheme 31

![](_page_12_Figure_8.jpeg)

Reaction of related phenylselenomethyl chloride, which has been performed in THF alone, is much less general since it is strictly limited to ketones and does not apply to aldehydes, which instead lead to alcohols or to pinacols by direct reduction or reductive dimerization. <sup>136</sup>

#### 3.3.3. Reaction of $\alpha$ -Halogenoalkyl Halides

Kagan's reagent proved to be useful for the monohaloalkylation of aldehydes and ketones under SBR conditions (2 equiv SmI<sub>2</sub>, THF, -78 °C, -20 °C, or 0 °C). The reaction has been efficiently achieved with diiodo-<sup>61,85,86,137</sup> and dibromoalkanes,<sup>60,85,87</sup> producing usually the corresponding  $\beta$ -iodohydrins in high yields (Scheme 31, entries b and c; Schemes 32 and 33).

#### Scheme 32

![](_page_12_Figure_13.jpeg)

The mono-iodomethylation of carbonyl compounds can be carried out with similar success either from diiodo- or dibromomethane.<sup>85</sup> It is very fast in the former case (THF, 20 °C, <0.1 h) but takes a longer time with dibromomethane. The formation of an iodohydrin instead of the expected bromohydrin from dibromomethane implies that bromine—iodine ex-

Scheme 34

![](_page_13_Figure_2.jpeg)

change has taken place. This process could has been achieved via the intermediate formation of an epoxide.  $^{85}$ 

The reaction takes place at room temperature, without appreciable decomposition of the organic halide, on a large variety of carbonyl compounds including aldehydes and straight chain and cyclic (C-5 to C-7) ketones. It produces the corresponding iodohydrins in very good yields (Schemes 32 and 33).<sup>85</sup> We have to recall that very low temperatures (-78 °C or -115 °C) are required when the reactions are carried out with other metal counterions.<sup>85</sup>

The reaction takes a slightly different course when performed on cyclobutanone since it delivers, even after a short time (THF, 20 °C, 0.5 h), not only the expected iodohydrin but also a five-membered ringenlarged ketone (Scheme 34, entry a).<sup>88</sup> The latter is exclusively formed if the reaction is performed for a longer period of time (15 h) (Scheme 34, entry b).<sup>88</sup>

The reaction involving diiodomethane is highly chemoselective toward ketones and leaves untouched the ester group of ethyl levulinate.<sup>85</sup> It proved to be highly stereoselective in the case of 4-*tertio*-butyl-cyclohexanone (Scheme 32, entry a) and 2-phenyl-propionaldehyde (Scheme 32, entry b), which led mainly to the axial alcohol and to the iodohydrin resulting almost exclusively from the "Cram-Felkin" type of approach.<sup>85</sup>

Even more spectacular stereocontrol has been achieved from 1,1-diiodoethane and aldehydes (Scheme 31, entries b and c), especially  $\alpha$ -branched ones (Scheme 31, entry b), which leads to the corresponding iodohydrins with almost perfect control of the stereochemistry at the three stereogenic centers.<sup>86,137</sup> Production of a single diastereoisomer, in optically pure form, from 1,1-diiodoethane and an optically active  $\alpha$ -amino-aldehyde rules out a kinetic resolution and probably implies a rapid racemization of the  $\alpha$ -iodoalkylsamarium.<sup>86</sup>

The mono-iodomethylation can be efficiently performed in a more expeditious way by simply mixing the carbonyl compound, diiodomethane, and samarium (1:3:2) at room temperature in THF (Scheme 35, entries a and b).<sup>58,61</sup> Although the intermediate formation of SmI<sub>2</sub> from Sm and CH<sub>2</sub>I<sub>2</sub><sup>14</sup> cannot be ruled out, there is some evidence that ICH<sub>2</sub>SmI or ICH<sub>2</sub>SmI<sub>2</sub> species are involved in the process.<sup>58</sup> In

![](_page_13_Figure_10.jpeg)

Scheme 36

![](_page_13_Figure_12.jpeg)

any case, iodohydrins are produced from aldehydes and ketones, even from the highly enolizable dibenzyl ketone (Scheme 35, entry b), in yields similar to or a little lower than those reported from  $CH_2I_2$  and  $SmI_2$ .<sup>58</sup>

The reaction takes another course with  $\alpha$ -halogeno ketones and instead leads to cyclopropanols (Scheme 36, entry a, and Scheme 37, entry a).<sup>58,61</sup> These are expected to be formed<sup>58</sup> by cyclopropanation of the samarium enolates resulting from the reduction of the  $\alpha$ -halogeno ketones by the CH<sub>2</sub>I<sub>2</sub>–Sm reagent which also acts as a carbene source.<sup>14,58</sup> The same products are obtained when

(i)  $CH_2I_2$ -Sm or  $CH_2I_2$ -SmI<sub>2</sub> mixtures are reacted with the lithium enolate arising from the same ketones and LDA (Scheme 36, entry b)<sup>58,89</sup> or triphenylmethane (Scheme 37, entry b, compare the two methods described there).<sup>58</sup>

(ii)  $CH_2I_2$ -Sm is reacted with esters (Scheme 37, entry c)<sup>58</sup> or lactones.<sup>69</sup> The intermediate formation of an  $\alpha$ -iodoketone has been postulated in this process.

Iodohydrins proved themselves valuable precursors of (i) alcohols from  $SmI_2$ -THF-HMPA for a short

a 
$$Ph$$
 X  $1.3 equiv. CH_{2l_{2}}, 2 equiv. Sm, Ph$  OH  
THF, 0 °C, 0.7h  $Ph$  Z = Cl, Br, l 37, 81, 88%

c 
$$Ph \rightarrow OEt \xrightarrow{5 \text{ equiv. } CH_2 I_2, 6 \text{ equiv. } Sm,}_{THF, 50 °C, 1.2h} Ph \rightarrow I$$
  

$$\left[ \begin{array}{c} 0 \\ Ph \rightarrow OEt \end{array} \right] \xrightarrow{5 \text{ equiv. } CH_2 I_2, 6 \text{ equiv. } Sm,}_{Ph \rightarrow I} \xrightarrow{Ph \rightarrow I} Ph \rightarrow I$$

reaction time (Scheme 32, entry a),<sup>85</sup> (ii) epoxides on further reaction with NaOH–MeOH,<sup>85</sup> and (iii) olefins from SmI<sub>2</sub>–THF–HMPA<sup>85</sup> or SmI<sub>2</sub>–DMAE-HMPA (Scheme 35, entry c).<sup>90</sup> Alkylidenation of carbonyl compounds has been also achieved in one pot from SmI<sub>2</sub>, Sm, and catalytic amount of CrCl<sub>3</sub> (ketone/dibromoalkane/SmI<sub>2</sub>/Sm/CrCl<sub>3</sub>: 1/2/2/2/0.1) (Scheme 35, entry d).<sup>60</sup> Note the particularly efficient formation of a new C,C bond formation from 1,1dibromopropane and the highly enolizable  $\beta$ -tetralone (Scheme 35, entry d).<sup>60</sup>

Diiodomethylation of carbonyl compounds, which has been very rarely described<sup>91</sup> compared to reactions involving CH<sub>2</sub>I<sub>2</sub> instead, has been successfully achieved by iodoform and SmI<sub>2</sub> in THF under SBR conditions (Scheme 38, entries a-c).<sup>92</sup>  $\beta$ , $\beta$ -Diiodoalkanols are produced in yields ranging from 40 to 60% from various aldehydes (Scheme 38, entries a and b) and ketones (Scheme 38, entry c).<sup>92</sup> Very high stereocontrol has been achieved with 2-phenyl propanal<sup>92</sup> which produces the iodohydrin resulting exclusively from the "Cram-Felkin" type of approach (Scheme 38, entry b)<sup>85</sup> (see Scheme 32, entry b, for related results).

A related process, involving the in situ synthesis of SmI<sub>2</sub> from metallic samarium and iodoform, has some drawbacks over the former process: aldehydes gave lower yields, and ketones are recovered.<sup>92</sup> Performing the latter reaction in the presence of HMPA does not improve the yields of  $\beta$ , $\beta$ -diiodo-alkanols but affords a complex mixture of products.<sup>92</sup>

 $\beta$ , $\beta$ -Diiodoalkynols proved to be valuable precursors of  $\alpha$ -iodoaldehydes (Scheme 38, entry d) or of  $\alpha$ -hydroxy carboxylates (Scheme 38, entry e) when reacted with sodium hydride or aqueous base, respectively.<sup>92</sup>

The reaction has been extended to 1-silyl-1,1dibromoalkanes<sup>87</sup> and to carbon tetrachloride.<sup>43</sup> However, it has been observed that SBR conditions fail to give the expected tertiary alcohols from dibromodifluoromethane ( $Br_2F_2C$ )<sup>43</sup> and that an elimination takes place in THF–HMPA with the uridine derivative disclosed in Scheme 39 which leads to 4-ethoxy-2-pyrimidinone instead of the silyl protected alcohol expected from an ISBR.<sup>36</sup>

![](_page_14_Figure_11.jpeg)

Fluorinated organic groups such as  $C_6F_{13}$ ,  $CF_3CCl_2$ , PhCF<sub>2</sub>, and  $CF_2CO_2Et$  have also been introduced as nucleophilic species into aldehydes and ketones from fluorinated alkyl halides and SmI<sub>2</sub> under SBR conditions (Scheme 40).<sup>68,93</sup>

The reaction of PhCF<sub>2</sub>Cl is particularly slow in THF–benzene, requires the use of HMPA (Scheme 40, entry a),<sup>68,93</sup> and does not occur with aromatic aldehydes and ketones. These are, in fact, reduced faster by SmI<sub>2</sub> and deliver the corresponding alcohol in low yields.<sup>93</sup> This is also the case with  $C_6F_{13}I$  (Scheme 40, entry b) which otherwise is efficiently

and quantitatively reduced, in the absence of the carbonyl compound, when the reaction is carried out in the presence of a proton source. The yields are, however, higher with  $CF_3CCl_3$  (Scheme 40, entry c) which is more reactive and does not require the use of HMPA.<sup>68</sup>

Finally, some of the fluorinated  $\beta$ -chloroalkyl alcohols described above have been successfully transformed, on further reaction with SmI<sub>2</sub> in 2-propanol, to the corresponding  $\alpha$ -trifluoromethyl vinyl chlorides in reasonably good yields and good diastereoselection (Scheme 40, entry c).<sup>68</sup>

# 3.4. Reaction Involving $\omega$ -Halogeno Esters

Although reactive toward esters and lactones, organosamariums proved to be less reactive toward these functional groups than toward aldehydes and ketones. It is therefore possible to perform, under SBR conditions, the selective (i) intermolecular reaction of  $\omega$ -halogeno esters with aldehydes or ketones, thus avoiding side reactions such as intramolecular cyclization of the  $\omega$ -halogeno esters or competing intermolecular reaction of the organosamarium formed onto the carbonyl group of another molecule of  $\omega$ -halogeno ester (Scheme 7, Schemes 41 and 42)<sup>1.54</sup>

#### Scheme 41

![](_page_15_Figure_6.jpeg)

and (ii) cyclization on to the carbonyl group of  $\omega$ -halogeno aldehydes and -ketones bearing a carboxyl group in the  $\alpha$ -position (section 4.2; see Scheme 52 for example).

 $\beta$ -Bromo esters, as well as  $\gamma$ - and  $\delta$ -bromo esters have been successfully reacted, under SBR conditions, in THF–HMPA with carbonyl compounds to produce within minutes at room temperature  $\gamma$ - and  $\delta$ -lactones in good yields (Scheme 7 and Scheme 41).<sup>54</sup>

Large ring lactones are somewhat more difficult to form and therefore appreciable amounts of uncyclized hydroxyesters can be also obtained (Scheme 42).<sup>1,54</sup> The reaction also works in THF alone or when carried out with transition metal salts such as FeCl<sub>3</sub> or Cp<sub>2</sub>ZrCl<sub>2</sub>, but use of HMPA as cosolvent proved to be by far superior (Scheme 7).

The case of  $\beta$ -bromo esters is particularly interesting because it gives rise very cleanly to homoenolates (Scheme 7 and Scheme 41),<sup>54</sup> which are otherwise difficult to prepare<sup>94</sup> and require special procedures including the masking of the ester group. (See Scheme 102, entries e and f, for an example of unsuccessful reactions.)

Unprecedented SmI<sub>2</sub> mediated Dreiding–Schmidt reactions involving 2-bromomethyl acrylates and the related nitrile have been used for the chain extension of aldonolactones (Scheme 20, entries a and b).<sup>69</sup>

# 4. Sml<sub>2</sub> Promoted Cyclization of ω-Halogeno Aldehydes and Ketones (ISBR)

SmI<sub>2</sub> promotes efficiently the cyclization of  $\omega$ -halogeno carbonyl compounds. This is due to the homogeneity of the medium and the high chemo- and stereocontrol often unavailable with other metals.<sup>12</sup> This reaction proved to be, for the synthesis of five-membered cycles, by far superior to those involving instead Mg(Hg) in THF<sup>27</sup> and unique for the synthesis of six-membered cycles which cannot be produced by halogen/main group metal exchange.<sup>30,31</sup>

 $SmI_2$  promoted cyclization of  $\omega$ -halogeno carbonyl compounds leads, under very mild conditions, to a large variety of cycloalkanols (Scheme 43,

![](_page_15_Figure_16.jpeg)

![](_page_15_Figure_17.jpeg)

<u>1</u>-<u>10</u>)<sup>26-28,30,41,95,96</sup> including cyclic <u>1</u>-<u>5</u>, bicyclic (*m.n.*0) <u>6</u>, <u>7</u>, bicyclic (*m.n.*1) <u>8</u>, and spiro <u>9</u>, <u>10</u> derivatives. The reaction has been performed on aldehydes (<u>1</u>, <u>2</u>, <u>4</u>)<sup>41</sup> as well as on ketones (<u>1</u>-<u>3</u>, <u>5</u>-<u>10</u>)<sup>26-28,30,96</sup> bearing an alkyl<sup>26,30</sup> or an allyl iodide (<u>1</u>-<u>6</u>)<sup>26</sup> or in rare cases a bromide in proper position (<u>7</u>-<u>10</u>)<sup>26</sup> (the emboldened bond in Scheme 43 is the one formed in the process).

The reaction often occurs with extremely high stereocontrol especially if an extra carboxyl group is present in the  $\beta$ -position to the former<sup>26</sup> and even allows the synthesis of surprisingly strained alcohols such as cyclopropanols (Scheme 43, **1**)<sup>97</sup> or the bicyclo-[2.1.1]hexan-1-ol (Scheme 43, **8**).<sup>31</sup> The reaction is

expected to take place via a halogen/samarium exchange followed by addition of the resulting species to the carbonyl function. This, although very difficult, has been proved in few instances (for related results and restrictions, see Section 2).<sup>29</sup> For example, the intermediate formation of a ketyl radical can be ruled out in the SmI<sub>2</sub>-Fe(DBM)<sub>3</sub> catalyzed cyclization of  $3-(\omega-iodoalkyl)$ -cycloheptanone (Scheme 44) and of

#### Scheme 44

![](_page_16_Figure_3.jpeg)

3-( $\omega$ -iodoalkyl)-cyclohexanone bearing a three-membered spirocycle in the  $\alpha$ -position disclosed in Scheme 45 because

#### Scheme 45

![](_page_16_Figure_6.jpeg)

• quenching the former reaction with  $D_2O$  water, before completion, leads to deuterated 3-ethylcycloheptanone besides the unreacted iodo derivative and the bicyclo[4.2.1] cyclanol (Scheme 44, entry b compare to entry a)

• the tricyclic derivative is formed from the cyclopropyl ketone shown in Scheme 45, entry a. We have to recall that cyclopropane ring opening would have taken place if the reduction had instead led to a ketyl radical as disclosed in a related example involving the reduction by  $SmI_2$  of a cyclopropyl ketone missing the halogen (Scheme 45, entry b).<sup>31</sup>

On the other hand, reaction of SmI<sub>2</sub> with the  $\delta$ -iodo- $\gamma$ -methoxy ketone shown in Scheme 46, entry a, leads after cyclization to substantial amounts of 2-carbethoxy-4-methoxy-cyclopentanol (Scheme 46, entry a)<sup>31</sup> rather than to the unsaturated  $\beta$ -keto ester which is in fact formed when the reaction is instead carried out with butyllithium (Scheme 46, entry b).<sup>31</sup> These results tend to suggest that an organo-samarium has not been formed and that a ketyl radical is an intermediate in this and related reactions<sup>26).</sup>

In several instances the reactivity of  $SmI_2$  has been compared to that of lithium, Mg or Mg(Hg),<sup>26,27</sup> alkyllithiums,<sup>27,30,31</sup> or tributyltin hydride<sup>41</sup> and has been proven to be far superior not only because it Scheme 46

![](_page_16_Figure_13.jpeg)

delivers a better yield of alcohol but also because it leads to a much higher diastereoselection.

# 4.1. Cyclization of Acyclic $\omega$ -Halogeno Aldehydes and Ketones

### 4.1.1. Reactions Involving Saturated Derivatives

Acyclic  $\omega$ -halogeno ketones of various length have been cyclized, in THF–HMPA, with variable efficiency to the three corresponding six-membered cyclanols (Scheme 47).<sup>97</sup> The formation of cyclopro-

### Scheme 47

![](_page_16_Figure_19.jpeg)

panols in exceedingly good yields from  $\beta$ -bromo ketones or aldehydes is particularly impressive,<sup>97</sup> especially if one knows that they can be generated in situ from 3-bromopropionates, Grignard reagents, or DIBALH, respectively (Scheme 47, entry a).<sup>97</sup>

The reaction is far more difficult when applied to the synthesis of cyclobutanols, cyclopentanols, and cyclohexanols which are delivered in quite poor yields (Scheme 47, entries b–d).<sup>97</sup> Nevertheless, cyclopentanols bearing two contiguous groups are formed in very high yield from 2-alkyl- and 2-aryl-5-iodo-acyclic ketones and SmI<sub>2</sub> (Scheme 48).<sup>27</sup> The diastereoselection (in favor of the *trans*-relationship between the two groups) is quite poor for methyl- and isopropyl ketones (Scheme 48, entries a–c) but is much higher for *tertio*-butyl- and phenyl ketones (Scheme 48, entries d and e).<sup>27</sup>

Comparative results involving butyllithium as the reagent are presented in Scheme 49.<sup>27,32</sup>

Cyclization also occurs on simple ketones incorporating a secondary alkyl halide (Scheme 50, entry a) or an allyl bromide (Scheme 50, entry b) moiety. The yields are good in both cases, but the former reaction lacks stereoselectivity (Scheme 50, entry a).<sup>26</sup>

![](_page_17_Figure_2.jpeg)

![](_page_17_Figure_3.jpeg)

### 4.1.2. Reactions Involving Unsaturated Derivatives

Cyclization of aldehydes bearing an allylic chloride appendage in suitable position has been extremely efficiently achieved with SmI<sub>2</sub> in THF-HMPÅ (Scheme 51).<sup>98,99</sup> It allows, without resorting to high dilution, the synthesis of a series of methylenecyclooctanols and of methylenecyclononanols relevant to the 8-6(aromatic) and 9-6(aromatic) fused rings disclosed in Scheme 51, entry a, and to the most flexible 8-5, 9-5 fused rings shown in Scheme 51, entry b.99 This reaction has been also used for the synthesis, in almost quantitative yield, of the 9-6 fused ring system of vinigrol (Scheme 51, entry c).<sup>98</sup> Use of HMPA is required since it has been, for example, found that reduction of the carbonyl group to the corresponding primary alcohol takes place rather than cyclization leading to the 9-6 fused ring system of vinigrol if HMPA is omitted (Scheme 51, entry d, compare to entry c).98

# 4.2. Cyclization of Acyclic $\omega$ -Halogeno Ketones Bearing an Ester or Amide Group in the $\alpha$ -Position

The presence of an ester (Scheme 52), an amido (Scheme 53) group, or a lactone ring (Scheme 54, entry a)  $\beta$  to the carbonyl group of  $\omega$ -iodoalkyl carbonyl compounds allows the synthesis of  $\beta$ -hydroxy esters, amides, and spirocyclic derivatives with very high control of diastereoselectivity in a predictable sense.<sup>26</sup> The best results have been observed in

![](_page_17_Figure_8.jpeg)

![](_page_17_Figure_9.jpeg)

![](_page_17_Figure_10.jpeg)

THF. Use of additives such as  $Fe(DBM)_3$  (5%), *N*,*N*-dimethylacetamide (10%), tetraglyme, or 18-crown-6 (1 equiv each) or performing the reaction in DME alone leads to lower yields and dramatic decrease in stereoselectivity. Even more interestingly it has been reported that magnesium, even when activated, is unable to promote this cyclization.<sup>26</sup>

The reaction affords, from ketones, highly substituted *cis*-2-hydroxycyclopentanecarboxylates and the

Scheme 54

![](_page_18_Figure_2.jpeg)

![](_page_18_Figure_4.jpeg)

related amides and lactones in very good yield and complete or almost complete control of the relative stereochemistry (Scheme 52; Scheme 53, entries a-d; Scheme 54, entry a).<sup>26</sup> Unlike intermolecular SBR induced reactions, it is still effective with aldehydes but is less stereoselective (Scheme 52, entry a; Scheme 53, entry a).<sup>26</sup> The synthesis of higher homologues proved to be successful, and the stereochemical control is still very good (Scheme 53, entries e and f). However, the yields are modest due to competing reduction of the carbonyl group by SmI<sub>2</sub>, leading to substantial amounts of uncyclized  $\omega$ -iodo alcohols resulting from the direct reduction of the keto group.<sup>26</sup> Reduction of the ketone carbonyl group rather than the alkyl iodide is also observed when  $SmI_2$  is reacted with a  $\omega$ -iodoketone bearing the chiral Evans oxazolidinone in place of the amido group.26

The reaction has been successfully extended to compounds bearing an allylic halide moiety (bromides, and iodides) (Scheme 54, entry b; Scheme 55, entries a, c, d and Scheme 56).<sup>26</sup> It provides 2-vinyl cycloalkanols (Scheme 55, entries a, c, d) or 3-alkylidene cycloalkanols (Scheme 54, entry b, and Scheme 56) in good to very good yields and often with good stereochemical control especially from keto amides (Scheme 56, entries a–c). However, the nature of the product formed depends strongly upon the nature and the length of the alkenyl chain.

For example, whereas 8-iodo-3-carboethoxy-3methyl-oct-6-en-2-one cleanly cyclizes to the vinyl-

![](_page_18_Figure_9.jpeg)

cyclopentanol disclosed in Scheme 55, entry a, its lower homologue (Scheme 55, entry b) is decomposed to ethyl 2-methyl-3-oxo-butanoate and butadiene,<sup>26</sup> and the related 8-bromo-4-methyl-oct-6-en-3-one missing the carbethoxy group cyclizes cleanly to the 2-methylcyclohexenol whose structure is disclosed in Scheme 50, entry b.<sup>26</sup> The high aptitude of 7-bromo-3-carboethoxy-3-methyl-hept-5-en-2-one to lose butadiene has been ascribed to the high ability of the  $\beta$ -keto ester function to stabilize a radical or an anion and to act as an effective leaving group (Scheme 55, entry b, compare to Scheme 50, entry b).<sup>26</sup> These results appear to rule out cyclization via S<sub>N</sub>2 displacement of the halide by a samarium ketyl.

Related keto esters (Scheme 55, entries a and c) and keto amides (Scheme 55, entry d), which are unable to lose butadiene, cyclize to the related 2-vinyl cycloalkanols. Stereochemical control is poor except with those compounds which lead to a five-membered cycle (Scheme 55, compare entry a to entries c and d).<sup>26</sup>

The other allylic arrangement produces methylene cycloalkanols in very good yields. Ketoamides (Scheme 56, entries a-c) lead to consistently higher stereoselectivity, in favor of the products possessing cisarrangement, than esters (Scheme 56, entries d-i). Poorer stereoselectivity is observed in the latter case when (i) the substituent  $\alpha$  to the carbonyl group is larger: especially with compounds bearing a bulky tertio-butoxy instead of a methoxy group (Scheme 56, compare entry e to entry d) and a 2-isopropyl instead of a 2-methyl group (Scheme 56, compare entry i to entry d) or (ii) a ring larger than a five-membered one is formed (Scheme 56, compare entries g and h to entry d).<sup>26</sup> Interestingly, the larger group directly attached to the reacting carbonyl group leads to increased stereoselectivity (Scheme 56, compare entry f to entry d).

Although not firmly established, the reactions are believed to proceed under kinetic control at least with carboxamides. Nevertheless, invocation of a retroaldol-aldol process which serves to equilibrate initially formed aldolates has been proposed especially for  $\beta$ -keto esters.<sup>26</sup> The preferred formation of the *cis*adducts has been rationalized by consideration of the structures depicted in Scheme 57. Of the two *cis*chelated conformations, Scheme 57, **1**, probably more accurately reflects the reality.<sup>26</sup> It rationalizes the increase in diastereoselectivities when the R<sub>1</sub> sub-

![](_page_19_Figure_1.jpeg)

![](_page_19_Figure_2.jpeg)

stituent attached to the carbonyl group becomes bulkier (Scheme 53, entry f, and Scheme 56, compare entry f to entry d) and the decreased diastereoselectivity when  $R_2$  becomes larger (Scheme 56, compare entry i to entry d). The higher propensity of *tertio*butyl esters to lead to *trans*-esters might be attributed to a retroaldol-aldol reaction which prevents the 1,3-diaxal interactions present in the *cis*stereoisomer.<sup>26</sup>

The reaction has been also carried out with other metals or metal salts on the unsaturated derivative bearing a lactone ring shown in Scheme 54 (entries c-f). It was found that whereas samarium diiodide, chromous dichloride, and magnesium (Scheme 54, entries b-d) favor the formation of one stereoisomer,  $SnF_2$  and zinc favor the opposite diastereoisomer (Scheme 54, entries e and f).<sup>26</sup>

### 4.3. Cyclization of 2-(ω-lodoalkyl)cycloalkanones

When applied to 2-( $\omega$ -iodoalkyl)cycloalkanones, the ISBR allows, in THF alone,<sup>65</sup> in THF–HMPA<sup>28</sup> (Scheme 4, entry b),<sup>29</sup> in the presence of catalytic amounts of Fe(DBM)<sub>3</sub><sup>30,96,100</sup> or in the presence of zinc,<sup>100</sup> the high yield synthesis of [*m.n.*o]-bicyclanols shown in Schemes 58–60.

Very high stereocontrol in favor of the *cis*-stereoisomer has been achieved with cycloalkanones disubstituted in the  $\alpha$ -position regardless of the nature of these substituents (R = Me or CO<sub>2</sub>Et) (Scheme 58, entry c, and Scheme 59, entries b-d).<sup>30</sup> Similar results have been achieved from monosubstituted analogues which led to [3.3.0]<sup>30</sup> and to [4.4.0] derivatives,<sup>30,100</sup> but much poorer stereoselectivities were observed in the case of [4.3.0], [5.3.0], and [4.4.0] derivatives bearing a hydrogen at the ring junction (Scheme 58, entry b; Scheme 59).<sup>30,96</sup> Comparative results disclosed in Scheme 58 clearly show that halogen–lithium exchange leads to the bicyclic [4.4.0] derivative in much lower yield but with better stereocontrol (Scheme 58, compare entry d to b).<sup>30</sup>

The lack of stereoselectivity in the synthesis of bicyclo[4.3.0]decan-9-ol has been demonstrated to result from the attack of an equatorial side chain with comparable ease from both the equatorial and

![](_page_19_Figure_9.jpeg)

![](_page_19_Figure_10.jpeg)

vield not described

axial direction from the *cis*-2-(3-iodopropyl)-4-*tertio*butylcyclohexanone (Scheme 60, entry a).<sup>96</sup> The other stereoisomer, *trans*-2-(3-iodopropyl)-4-*tertio*-butylcyclohexanone, only leads to the *cis*-ring fused compound, indicating that no epimerization is taking place (Scheme 60, entry b). Comparative results from other lanthanides and lanthanide salts and from reaction performed without catalysts have been disclosed. The stereoisomeric ratios change depending upon the conditions used but usually not very significantly.<sup>30,96</sup>

Otherwise, this reaction has been successfully used for the synthesis of (i) tetracyclic polyquinenes by bisannulation of appropriate di-halogenoalkyl-substituted bicyclic diketones, which occurs with impressively high yield and very high stereocontrol (Scheme

![](_page_20_Figure_2.jpeg)

Scheme 62

![](_page_20_Figure_4.jpeg)

61)<sup>101,102</sup> (for a related example, see Scheme 79),<sup>63</sup> and (ii) exaltone and (*d*,*l*)-muscone natural products.<sup>28</sup>

It has been reported, however, that the cyclization which would have led to the formation of a cyclobutanol from the particularly hindered carbonyl compound shown in Scheme 62 does not take place. The reaction takes another course and generates instead the samarium enolate disclosed in Scheme 62 resulting from a reductive elimination reaction.<sup>10,14</sup>

# 4.4. Cyclization of 3-(ω-lodoalkyl)cycloalkanones

As shown in Scheme 44, entry a, in Scheme 45, entry a, and in Schemes 63 and 64, the reaction of

### Scheme 63

![](_page_20_Figure_10.jpeg)

SmI<sub>2</sub> with 3-( $\omega$ -iodoalkyl)cycloalkanones provides a quite general entry to a variety of bicyclo[m.n.1]-alkan-1-ols.<sup>31</sup> The reaction is best achieved at fairly high dilution (0.015 M) when initiated at low temperature (-78 °C) in the presence of catalytic amounts of iron complexes such as tris(dibenzoylmethido)-iron(III) (Fe(DBM)<sub>3</sub>). Cyclopentanone through cyclooctanone substrates bearing a haloalkyl side chain

![](_page_20_Figure_13.jpeg)

whose length can be varied from one to three led to bicyclic derivatives with little if any differentiation in reactivity or yields.<sup>31</sup>

A bicyclo[2.1.1] derivative (Scheme 63; m, n = 1)<sup>31</sup> is produced in more than 60% yield although considerable strain (41 kcal/mol<sup>-1</sup>) is engendered and a high energy of activation must be surmounted. Apparently the formation of the bicyclo [*m*.4.1] derivatives (Scheme 63, *m* = 1, *n* = 4, 22% yield) and (Scheme 63, *m* = 2, *n* = 4, 15% yield) defines the practical limit of side chain extension that can be tolerated. Cyclization still takes place efficiently when the halogen is attached to secondary (Scheme 64, entry b) and even tertiary (Scheme 64, entry c) carbon atoms and with ketones whose carbonyl is very hindered such as the fully  $\alpha$ , $\alpha'$ -tetramethylated cyclohexanone disclosed in Scheme 65, compare entry a

Scheme 65

![](_page_20_Figure_17.jpeg)

to entry b, clearly show the advantages of  $SmI_2$  over the more conventional method using instead alkyllithiums as the reducing agent.<sup>31</sup>

Interestingly the reaction occurs on cyclopropyl ketones without cyclopropyl ring opening (Scheme 45, entry a) but elimination takes place on a related derivative bearing a  $\beta$ -methoxy-alkyliodide side chain (Scheme 66, entry c).<sup>31</sup> Allyl derivatives are much less prone to cyclize (Scheme 66, entries a and b),<sup>31</sup> probably due to the higher strain involved in the transition state. 1,4- rather than 1,2-addition takes place across the C,C double of a cyclopentenone bearing an  $\omega$ -iodoalkyl side chain in the 4-position (Scheme 14, entry a, and Scheme 15),<sup>42</sup> and as expected addition occurs chemoselectively onto the aldheyde group of the  $\delta$ -iodo aldehyde whose structure is disclosed in Scheme 67, entry a.41 This reaction is by far superior to the one involving tributyltin hydride instead, which leads mainly to a rearranged compound (Scheme 67, entry b).<sup>41</sup>

![](_page_21_Figure_2.jpeg)

Scheme 67

![](_page_21_Figure_4.jpeg)

# 4.5. Cyclization of 4-(ω-lodoalkyl)cycloalkanones

Although the intramolecular SBR approach to bicyclo[*m.n.*1] alkanols proved to be extraordinarily general, it has not been possible to extend it to the construction of bicyclo[2.2.2]alkanols (Scheme 68).

Scheme 68

![](_page_21_Figure_8.jpeg)

# 5. Sml<sub>2</sub> Promoted Cyclization of ω-Halogeno Esters and Related Derivatives

# 5.1. Cyclization of $\omega$ -Halogeno Esters

# 5.1.1. Cyclization onto the Carbonyl Group of Saturated Esters

Samarium diiodide promotes, in the presence of Fe(III) salts or phosphoramides (especially tripiperidinophosphine oxide), the cyclization of  $\omega$ -halogeno esters (Scheme 69, entries a and c)<sup>103</sup> and of  $\omega$ -halogeno lactones (Scheme 70)<sup>103</sup> whose side chain is saturated (Scheme 70, entry c).<sup>103</sup> This reaction leads to cyclic ketones (Scheme 69), 2-hydroxyalkyl cyclanones (Scheme 70, entries a and b) or lactols (Scheme 70, entry c), respectively.<sup>103</sup> Interestingly, samarium diiodide does not exhibit the aptitude to perform the double-addition reaction usually observed with organolithium or Grignard reagents.

Thus the  $\delta$ -iodo ester bearing a  $\gamma$ -chloropropyl side chain in the  $\alpha$ -position shown in Scheme 71<sup>103</sup>

Scheme 69

![](_page_21_Figure_15.jpeg)

Scheme 70

![](_page_21_Figure_17.jpeg)

selectively produces, on reaction with 2 equiv of SmI<sub>2</sub> and catalytic amounts of Fe(III) (THF, 0 °C), a 2(3-chloropropyl)cyclopentanone (Scheme 71, entry a)<sup>103</sup> or the bicyclic alcohol in very high yield (Scheme 71, entry b) under forcing conditions (2 equiv of SmI<sub>2</sub> in THF–HMPA).<sup>103</sup> Note that these reactions take advantage of the important difference of reactivity between the iodide and the chloride (section 2.2).

The reaction of  $\gamma$ -iodo-alkyloxy esters with SmI<sub>2</sub> in the presence of a catalytic amount of Fe(III) provides a good entry to  $\gamma$ -hydroxyketones via acyl substitution (Scheme 72, entries a and b).<sup>104</sup> It usually proceeds with excellent stereocontrol and has been used for particularly short and convergent syntheses

![](_page_22_Figure_2.jpeg)

of spiroketals (Scheme 72, entry a)<sup>104</sup> and of the vitamin E side chain (Scheme 72, entry b).<sup>104</sup>

This reaction is not general. It does not proceed as efficiently with esters bearing a heteroatom  $\alpha$  to the carbonyl group, especially with  $\alpha$ -alkoxy derivatives because of competing reductive elimination process,<sup>104</sup> and neither applies to iodomethyl-, 2-iodoethyl-, nor analogues higher than the 4-iodobutylcarboxylates.<sup>104</sup> In the latter case it proceeds via acyl substitution immediately followed by a highly stereospecific, Meerwein-Ponndorf-Verley/Oppenauer (MVP/O) intramolecular redox reaction as disclosed in Scheme 72 (entries c and d).  $^{104,105}$  The results described in Scheme 72, entry c, are quite surprising since in this MVP/O redox process, the equilibrium favors the production of the secondary hydroxy aldehyde whereas it usually clearly favors the formation of 1° alcohols over 2° ones.<sup>105</sup> Finally, as expected from the equilibration process, the same compound is formed from both isomeric carboxylates disclosed in Scheme 72, entries d and e.<sup>105</sup>

# 5.1.2. Cyclization onto the C,C Double Bond of $\alpha_{,\beta}$ -Unsaturated Esters

Cyclization also occurs on  $\omega$ -iodo- $\alpha,\beta$ -unsaturated esters and amides including the Weinreb amide, bearing a C,C double bond (Scheme 73, entry b; Schemes 74–76)<sup>33,106</sup> or a C,C triple bond (Scheme 77),<sup>33</sup> and is in such cases limited to the production of the alkylidene cyclopentane and does not give the alkylidene cyclohexane (Scheme 77, compare entry c to entry a).<sup>33</sup>

It takes place with primary alkyl iodides (Schemes 73–74; Scheme 75, entry d; Scheme 76) and secondary ones as well, but tertiary alkyl iodides provide a mixture of compounds in which the cyclized/uncyclized ratio is reasonably high (Scheme 78).<sup>33</sup>

The presence of an alcohol (MeOH or *tertio*-BuOH) and an additive such as HMPA (Scheme 73, compare entry b to entry a)<sup>106</sup> or a transition metal salt (NiI<sub>2</sub>) (Scheme 74; Scheme 75, entries b and d; Scheme 76; Scheme 78) is important for its success.<sup>33</sup> Although the transition metal salts are not crucial, they enhance dramatically the rate of the reaction (1.5 h instead of 10 h).<sup>33</sup> The cyclization is believed to proceed through radical intermediates which cyclize and are then reduced to the corresponding enolates.

![](_page_22_Figure_10.jpeg)

![](_page_22_Figure_11.jpeg)

![](_page_22_Figure_12.jpeg)

![](_page_22_Figure_13.jpeg)

Scheme 75

![](_page_23_Figure_2.jpeg)

![](_page_23_Figure_3.jpeg)

![](_page_23_Figure_4.jpeg)

![](_page_23_Figure_5.jpeg)

The reaction allows the synthesis of five- (Scheme 73, entry b; Scheme 74, entries a-c, f; Scheme 75, entry d; Scheme 76, entries a and c)<sup>33,106</sup> as well as six-membered (Scheme 74, entries d, e, g, and Scheme 76, entries e and f)<sup>33</sup> cycles. It proceeds with very high stereochemical control in some cases involving the

![](_page_23_Figure_7.jpeg)

![](_page_23_Figure_8.jpeg)

formation of five-membered derivatives (Scheme 73, entry b; Scheme 74, entry f; Scheme 75, entry d).<sup>33</sup> Comparative results involving *n*-butyllithium (Scheme 75, entries a and c) or tributyltin hydride (Scheme 75, entries b and e) have been published for some specific cases.<sup>33</sup> The former reagent offers the advantage of allowing the formation of a four-membered cycle unavailable by the SmI<sub>2</sub> route (Scheme 75, compare entry a to entry b), but *n*-butyllithium as well as tributyltin hydride are far less stereoselective than SmI<sub>2</sub> for the construction of five-membered ring compounds (Scheme 75, compare entry d to entries c and e).

# 5.1.3. Sequential Nucleophilic Acyl Substitution/Keto Alkylation Reactions

Cyclization of  $\omega$ -halogeno esters and lactones, used in an iterative process, allows the one-pot synthesis of complex molecules with excellent chemo-, regio-, and stereocontrol starting from esters (Scheme 79,

![](_page_23_Figure_12.jpeg)

entries a and b) and lactones (Scheme 79, entries c and d) bearing two different halogenoalkyl or halogenoalkenyl groups in suitable positions.<sup>2,63</sup> Libera-

![](_page_24_Figure_2.jpeg)

tion of the ketone is followed by the second intramolecular reaction (ISBR) upon reaction of the second alkyl halide. The sequential formation of the organosamarium intermediates is controlled by the different rates at which alkyl halides are reduced, and when the same halide is present in each of the two side chains, their length apparently determines the sequence of attack on the carbonyl group.<sup>2,63</sup> The diversity of the tricyclic structures shown in Scheme 79 (entries a, c, d) give an idea of the power of this approach.

If an unsaturated side chain is suitably positioned on the  $\omega$ -iodo ester or lactone, the first cyclization leading to a cyclanone is followed by a second one involving intramolecular ketyl olefin coupling (Scheme 80).<sup>107,108</sup> These sequential nucleophilic acyl substitution/ketyl olefin coupling reactions allow in THF– HMPA the synthesis of carbobicyclic derivatives<sup>107</sup> as well as bicyclic, tricyclic, and spiro-fused oxygen heterocycles (Scheme 81)<sup>108</sup> in good yield and with high diastereoselection.

# 5.2. Cyclization of ω-Halogeno Amides, Oxazolidinones, Imides, and Alkylnitriles

Cyclizations have been also carried out on  $\omega$ -halogeno amides (Scheme 69, entry a),<sup>103</sup> -alkylnitriles

![](_page_24_Figure_8.jpeg)

(Scheme 69, entry b),<sup>103</sup> -oxazolidinones (Scheme 82),<sup>95</sup> or -cyclic imides (Scheme 83).<sup>109</sup> They allow the synthesis of ketones or protected ketones resulting from the addition of the organosamarium intermediate to their carbonyl or nitrile groups. Optically active aminocyclopropanols have been synthesized from  $\beta$ -chloro oxazolidinones taking advantage of a precomplexation of their  $\beta$ -dicarbonyl moieties (Scheme 82),<sup>95</sup> and tricyclic amides have been produced from *N*-iodoalkyl phthalimides by acid-catalyzed dehydration of the  $\alpha$ -amino alcohol intermediates (Scheme 83).<sup>109</sup>

# 5.3. Reaction of $\alpha, \omega$ -Dihalogenoalkanes with Keto Esters

ω-Keto esters as well as related  $\gamma$ -aldehydo esters react under SBR with ω-chloro iodoalkanes in the presence of (i) an excess (6 equiv) of SmI<sub>2</sub>, (ii) catalytic amounts of NiI<sub>2</sub> (2%), and (iii) under irradiation with visible light, to provide seven-, eight-, and ninemembered carbocycles in good to moderate yields.<sup>17,50</sup> Alkylation of the carbonyl group in THF proceeds very cleanly and leads chemo- and stereoselectively to the chloro lactone shown in Scheme 12, entry a, in almost quantitative yield. Intramolecular alkylation of the remaining carboxyl group is much difficult and requires the use of HMPA or better irradiation with visible light to take place (Scheme 12, compare entry c to entry a or b).<sup>17,50</sup>

The reaction has been successfully achieved on several  $\gamma$ - and  $\delta$ -keto esters and  $\gamma$ -keto lactones bearing a methyl, primary alkyl, and secondary alkyl group attached to the carbonyl group as well as with compounds in which the keto group is part of a fiveor a six-membered cycle (Schemes 12 and 84).<sup>50</sup> The reaction stops at the first stage with  $\epsilon$ -keto esters, and complex mixtures of compounds are observed when the keto group is attached to an aromatic ring, to a C,C double bond, or when 1-acetyl-2-carbomethoxy cyclohexene is instead used.<sup>50</sup> Interestingly, the addition of the first formed 3-chloropropyldiiodosamarium chemoselectively occurs onto the keto group of the ketone rather than to produce a cyclopropane by an intramolecular substitution reaction.

![](_page_25_Figure_2.jpeg)

![](_page_25_Figure_3.jpeg)

The reaction proceeds properly with  $\gamma$ -chloro-iodoalkanes bearing primary carbons at both ends such as 1-chloro-iodopropane (Scheme 12, entry c; Scheme 84, entries a and b) and 1-chloro-iodobutane (Scheme 84, entry c) and even with those compounds which bear a secondary alkyl center  $\alpha$  (Scheme 84, entry d; Scheme 85, entry a) or  $\beta$  (Scheme 84, entry e and Scheme 85, entry b) to the carbon bearing the iodide.<sup>17,50</sup>

Nevertheless the second addition to the carbonyl group does not occur with long chain compounds such as 1-chloro-6-iodohexane (Scheme 86, entry a) and 1-chloro-3-iodocyclohexane (Scheme 86, entry c). In these cases the reduction, in the second step of the reaction, of the alkyl chloride to the alkyl substituent only takes place.<sup>50</sup> 1-Chloro-iodo-2,2-dimethyl propane does not add to the keto group of ethyl 2-oxohexanoate which is instead reduced by SmI<sub>2</sub> to produce the valerolactone shown in Scheme 86, entry b.<sup>50</sup>

Irradiation which induces the nucleophilic acyl substitution reaction of the less reactive chloride to the lactone intermediate (Scheme 12, entry c) is not

![](_page_25_Figure_8.jpeg)

required for (2-chloromethyl)-2-chloropropene which exhibits, as expected, a higher reactivity (Scheme 85, entry c). $^{50}$ 

Reaction of the bis(diiodoalkyl)-substituted  $\beta$ -keto ester shown in Scheme 87 (entry a) with  $SmI_2$  and catalytic amounts of Fe(III)<sup>17</sup> provides access, in fair yield, to a spirocyclic hydroxy ketone, as a single diastereoisomer. The chelation of the two carbonyl groups by SmI<sub>2</sub> which ensures the formation of the alkoxide is responsible for such unusual stereochemical control. The reaction is nevertheless limited since the homologous compound bearing a chlorine instead of an iodine on one of the two alkyl side chains provides the resulting hydroxy ester with good diastereoselectivity and in high yield (Scheme 87, entry b), but further reaction leads to complex mixture of products (Scheme 87, entry b).<sup>63</sup> This is probably due to the highly strained spirocyclic ring intermediate which suffers a retroaldol reaction.63

# 6. Intermolecular Samarium Diiodide Promoted Reformatsky Reaction

# 6.1. Reaction Involving $\alpha$ -Halogeno Ketones and Carbonyl Compounds

Only a few examples of the  $SmI_2$  mediated intermolecular Reformatsky reaction involving  $\alpha$ -halogeno

![](_page_26_Figure_2.jpeg)

![](_page_26_Figure_3.jpeg)

ketones have been published. It has been nevertheless described that  $SmI_2$  promotes the aldol reaction between  $\alpha$ -bromoacetophenone or  $\alpha$ -bromopropiophenone and various aldehydes and ketones (Schemes 88 and 89).<sup>110</sup> The reaction implying aromatic aldehydes and 2 equiv of  $SmI_2$  (the usual amount required) provides, under SBR conditions, the aldols in quite modest yields (Scheme 88, entries a and c).<sup>110</sup>

The reaction between  $\alpha$ -bromoacetophenone and aromatic aldehydes has been also successfully carried out under SBR conditions (THF, 20 °C), with only 1 equiv of SmI<sub>2</sub>, and not 2, as usually required.<sup>110</sup> It does not provide the expected aldols but the enone resulting from their dehydration.<sup>110</sup> A mechanism involving SmI<sub>2</sub> and Sm(III)/I<sup>-</sup> species has been proposed to account for the unusual ratio of substrates used.<sup>110</sup>

Performing this reaction in the same solvent but under SBR conditions and in the presence of additives such as Et<sub>2</sub>AlCl, MAD (methylaluminum bis-(2,6-di-tertio-butyl-4-methylphenoxide)), or TME-DA<sup>111</sup> allows the formation of the aldol in reasonably good yields especially if the reaction is carried out at -78 °C in the presence of 2 equiv of both SmI<sub>2</sub> and Et<sub>2</sub>AlCl<sup>111</sup> (Scheme 88, compare entry b to entry a). These conditions work fine on  $\alpha$ -bromoacetophenone and a variety of aliphatic and aromatic aldehydes, including those bearing a free hydroxyl group on the aromatic ring (Scheme 88, entry b). This reaction has been successfully extended to  $\alpha$ -bromopropiophenone and benzaldehyde (Scheme 88, entries c-f) and leads to aldols with modest diastereoselection (d.e. 40%). It has also been carried out under SGR conditions but is exclusively limited to aldehydes and leads to aldols in modest yields.<sup>111</sup>

The reaction also takes place with ketones but is more capricious, requiring, in some cases, Et<sub>2</sub>AlCl to proceed (Scheme 89).<sup>111</sup> In the case of 4-*tertio*-butylcyclohexanone and phenacyl bromide, the *cis*/*trans* ratio of isomers can be reversed by use of the proper additive (Et<sub>2</sub>AlCl or TMEDA) (Scheme 89) (for the related lithium enolate: *cis*/*trans* ratio = 77/23).<sup>111</sup>

The reactions reported above imply the intermediate formation of ketone enolates which can also be synthesized by 1,4-addition of alkylsamariums to enones<sup>42</sup> (Scheme 14, entry a; Scheme 15). Although protonation of these enolates proceeds normally (Scheme 14, entry a), it has been found that reaction with aldehydes lead (i) to the expected aldols and/or the enones resulting from their dehydration (Scheme 15, entry a) and (ii) to alcohols resulting from a further Tischenko reaction (Scheme 15, entry b).<sup>42</sup> We have to recall that SmI<sub>2</sub> has a high propensity to favor the Tischenko reaction.<sup>112</sup>

Related 1,4-addition can also be efficiently achieved with tributyltin hydride in the presence of triethylborane, but interestingly the configuration at the carbon bearing the oxygen atom on the side chain is opposite to that disclosed in Scheme 15, entry b.<sup>42</sup>

# 6.2. Reaction Involving $\alpha$ -Halogeno Esters, Lactones, Amides, and Alkylnitriles and Carbonyl Compounds<sup>3,5,7,10,12</sup>

SmI<sub>2</sub> efficiently promotes the Reformatskytype reaction of  $\alpha$ -halogeno esters (Scheme 90).<sup>1,7,12,34,35,43,68,113–115</sup> The reaction has been performed in one case under SGR but the nature of the product depends on the temperature at which the first reaction is performed.<sup>137</sup> Results disclosed in Scheme 90 (entries a–c) suggest that each intermediate generated at an individual reaction temperature is different (see below for discussion).<sup>137</sup> Such product–temperature dependence is not observed when the reaction is carried out under SBR conditions which constantly deliver the corresponding  $\beta$ -hydroxy ester (Scheme 90, entry d).<sup>137</sup>

#### Scheme 90

![](_page_26_Figure_14.jpeg)

![](_page_26_Figure_15.jpeg)

![](_page_27_Figure_2.jpeg)

![](_page_27_Figure_4.jpeg)

The reaction has been successfully extended to (i)  $\alpha$ -bromo-*N*,*N*-dibenzylamides<sup>116</sup> which proved to be good substitutes to the related esters and provides, after SBR in THF and debenzylation, the related  $\beta$ -hydroxy carboxylic acids,<sup>116</sup> (ii) polyhalogeno derivatives such as dichloro and trichloro acetates as well as  $\alpha, \alpha$ -dichloro propionates (Scheme 91),<sup>117</sup> (iii) ethyl  $\alpha$ -bromodifluoroacetate (Scheme 92, entries a–c),<sup>68,115</sup> and (iv) the related  $\alpha$ -bromo-butyrolactone (Scheme 20, entry c).<sup>69</sup>

The reduction of  $\alpha$ -halogeno esters is faster than that of the related alkyl halides, and therefore the SmI<sub>2</sub> promoted Reformatsky-type reactions have been successfully achieved on the bromides as well as on the chlorides. Furthermore,  $\beta$ -hydroxy esters are formed in good yields even when the reaction is carried out in THF alone (Scheme 90; Scheme 91, entry a; Scheme 92, entries a–c). In some cases similar or even better results are obtained from the chlorides (Scheme 92, entries b and c),<sup>68,115</sup> and although the use of HMPA proved to be in some specific cases beneficial, its amount has to be restricted (Scheme 91, compare entry b to entries c and a).<sup>117</sup>

The reactions usually proceeded properly with aliphatic aldehydes and ketones under SBR conditions (Scheme 91, entries a-e; Scheme 92, entries b

![](_page_27_Figure_9.jpeg)

and c) but with much poorer yields when carried out on aromatic carbonyl compounds (Scheme 91, compare entries f—h to entries a–e; Scheme 92, compare entry a to entries b and c). $^{68,115,117}$ 

The reduction of  $\alpha$ -bromoesters by SmI<sub>2</sub> has been studied carefully. It has been described that it does not proceed at -78 °C, and that the SBR type reaction occurs during heating to 0 °C (Scheme 90).<sup>1.34,137</sup> It was also reported that a racemic  $\beta$ -hydroxyester is formed starting from an optically active  $\alpha$ -bromopropionate and cyclohexanone<sup>1</sup> and that the reaction of phenethyl  $\alpha$ , $\alpha$ -dichloroacetate (Scheme 91, entries f-g)<sup>117</sup> and ethyl  $\alpha$ -bromodifluoroacetate (Scheme 92, entry a)<sup>68</sup> with aromatic carbonyl compounds does not proceed properly due to competing coupling or reduction.

In many instances the advantages of the samarium Reformatsky reaction over the classical conditions have been pointed out (Scheme 92, compare entry d to entries b and c). The reaction (i) takes place in a homogeneous medium and (ii) proceeds with enhanced reactivity and reproducibility, (iii) under milder conditions, (iv) with similar or even better chemoselectivity, and (v) with high degree of diastereoselection in some of its intramolecular versions (ISBR).

Attempts to prepare organosamarium(III) species in order to perform the reaction stepwise (SGR) proved to be unsuccessful because of competing dimerization reactions that take place and afford, depending upon the conditions used, (i) succinates in modest to good yields when carried out in the presence of HMPA (Scheme 93, entry a)<sup>118</sup> or (ii)  $\beta$ -oxoester enolates in almost quantitative yield when performed in THF at low temperature (Scheme 90, entry b).<sup>119,120</sup>  $\beta$ -Oxoester enolates are stable at -78 °C but isomerize at higher temperature (around 0 °C) to the low-reactive diiodosamarioacetylacetonate intermediates (Scheme 93, entry c) which then can couple with carbonyl compounds.<sup>34,137</sup>

β-Oxoester enolates are valuable synthetic intermediates, easily available from 2 equiv of α-bromoacetates and samarium diiodide. They react with various carbonyl compounds such as aldehydes, ketones (including α,β-unsaturated ones), aryl ketones, and aryl aldehydes to provide δ-hydroxyalkylβ-oxoesters in one pot from the α-bromoesters (Scheme 93, entry b; Scheme 94).<sup>34,119,137</sup> The reaction exclu-

### Scheme 94

![](_page_28_Figure_4.jpeg)

sively occurs onto the aldehyde group of enals and  $\omega$ -keto aldehydes, efficiently takes place with the highly enolizable  $\beta$ -tetralone (Scheme 94, entry c), and is highly stereoselective with 4-*tertio*-butyl-cyclohexanone.<sup>34,119,137</sup> It should be noticed that in comparison the dilithium salt obtained from aceto-acetate and LDA reacts sluggishly with  $\beta$ -tetral-one.<sup>34,137</sup>

The synthesis of  $\alpha$ -bromoacetates enolates is, as expected, easier with  $\alpha$ -bromo than with  $\alpha$ -chloro esters, but both halides react with SmI<sub>2</sub>. These results are particularly important not only because chlorides are much less expensive to use than bromides but also because it allows the synthesis of a large array of  $\beta$ -oxoester enolates from stoichiometric amounts of  $\alpha\mbox{-bromo}$  and  $\alpha\mbox{-chloro}$  esters of different structures.<sup>119,137</sup> For example, the enolate derived from methyl  $\alpha$ -chloropropionate and *tertio*-butyl  $\alpha$ -bromoacetate has been successfully trapped with benzaldehyde and leads to tertio-butyl 5-hydroxy-5-phenyl-3-ketopentanoate in 84% yield as a 75/25 mixture of stereoisomers (Scheme 95).<sup>119,137</sup> This accounts for the selective reduction of *tertio*-butyl  $\alpha$ -bromoacetate and its selective reaction on the carbonyl group of

#### Scheme 95

![](_page_28_Figure_8.jpeg)

methyl  $\alpha$ -chloropropionate leading to the intermediate *tertio*-butyl 4-chloro-3-oxo-butanoate, which is in turn reduced by SmI<sub>2</sub> to the ketone enolate.

# 7. Intramolecular Samarium Diiodide Promoted Reformatsky Reaction (ISRR)

# 7.1. Cyclization of $\alpha$ -Halogeno Ketones Bearing a Carbonyl Group in $\omega$ -Position

Intramolecular versions of the SmI<sub>2</sub> mediated Reformatsky reaction work fine. Cyclization of  $\alpha$ -chloro or bromo ketones bearing an aldehydo group in suitable position takes place efficiently and allows the synthesis of the fully functionalized eightmembered B ring system of Taxol (Scheme 96)<sup>121</sup> and

#### Scheme 96

![](_page_28_Figure_15.jpeg)

of an 11-membered ketone precursor of the cytochalasin ring system (Scheme 97, entry b).<sup>35</sup> In the latter case, remarkably high stereocontrol has been achieved which is unavailable under usual conditions involving, for example, zinc (Scheme 97, entry a).<sup>35</sup>

#### Scheme 97

![](_page_28_Figure_18.jpeg)

# 7.2. Cyclization of $\alpha$ -Halogeno Esters Bearing a Carbonyl Group in $\omega$ -Position

Two types of intramolecular SmI<sub>2</sub> mediated Reformatsky reactions involving esters have been described. They allow, depending upon the nature of the  $\beta$ -bromo ester, the synthesis of  $\beta$ -carbalkoxy cycloalkanols (Scheme 98, entry a)<sup>113</sup> or of  $\beta$ -hydroxy lactones (Scheme 98, entry b; Schemes 99 and 100).<sup>12,114,122–124</sup>

Both reactions have been performed in THF and used successfully for the synthesis of medium (6,7-

![](_page_29_Figure_1.jpeg)

![](_page_29_Figure_3.jpeg)

\*The bromo ester must be added slowly to the medium

reaction has been successfully achieved for the synthesis of (i) neoflavonoids (4-arylcoumarins) (Scheme 99, entry a),  $^{125}$  (ii) Ferrulactone 1 (Scheme 99, entry b),  $^{124}$  and (iii) butyrolactones bearing a pyrimidinone or a uracil group (see Scheme 102).<sup>36</sup>

The stereoselectivity is poor with those  $\omega$ -bromoacetoxy ketones which lead to large ring lactones (Scheme 98, entry b; Scheme 99, entry b)<sup>122,124</sup> but very high from those  $\beta$ -bromoacetoxy ketones which produce  $\beta$ -hydroxy valerolactones (Scheme 100)<sup>114,123</sup> and  $\gamma$ -bromoacetoxy ketones which lead to the related seven-membered lactones (Scheme 101).<sup>123</sup>

In contrast to previously reported 1,3-asymmetric inductions, aldehydes as well as ketones are suitable

membered) and large ring (8-14-membered) carbocycles (Scheme 98, entry a) and macrocyclic lactones (Scheme 98, entry b). The reaction proceeds through an enolate in which the large ionic radius, the flexible coordination, and the high oxophilicity of samarium is playing an important role.<sup>113</sup> This

W/Me

4 88%

-Bu

II Õ⊦ Vie

**5** 73%

substrates for these reactions.<sup>114</sup> The sense of 1.3asymmetric induction in almost all cases (10 different examples, see for example Scheme 100, 1-4) is consistent with that predicted by empirical models which derive from a chair transition structure with strong chelation between SmI<sub>2</sub> and the two carbonyl groups as disclosed in Scheme 100.

The formation of a single stereoisomer whose stereochemistry is the opposite of that described above at the hydroxyl carbon has been observed, however, in one case (Scheme 100, 5) and might be due to unfavorable steric interactions forcing another transition state.114

The 1,2-asymmetric induction observed in the cvclization of  $\gamma$ -bromoacetoxy ketones has been rationalized by assuming Sm(III) coordination to both carbonyl functionalities affording the transition state shown in Scheme 101.123 This leads then to the product (by placing the R group away and by allowing the attack of samarium enolate from the least hindered side of the carbonyl group (Scheme 101)).

The reaction leading to the bicyclic  $\beta$ -hydroxylactone (Scheme 102, entry b) from the five-membered ketone bearing a  $\alpha$ -(bromoacetoxymethyl) and a  $\delta$ -pyrimidone moiety is valuable.<sup>36</sup> Under the usual conditions (Zn) the bromoacetate is effectively reduced, but the resulting enolate gives the acetate after protonation rather than cyclizing to the bicyclic  $\beta$ -hydroxylactone (Scheme 102, entry a).<sup>36</sup> Best results have been obtained when the reaction is carried out with  $SmI_2$  in THF at low temperature (-78 °C) (Scheme 102, entry b). Performing the reaction in the presence of an additive such as (i) HMPA promotes the concomitant formation of 4-ethoxy-2-pyrimidone (Scheme 102, entry c) whereas (ii) tertio-BuOH (Scheme 102, entry d) lowers to a large extent the yield of the lactone.<sup>36</sup> Cyclization does not occur, however, with the higher homologue bearing a  $\alpha$ -( $\beta$ bromopropionoxymethyl) moiety (Scheme 102, entries e and f).

Synthesis of the bicyclic  $\beta$ -hydroxylactone shown in the Scheme 102, entry g, has been achieved from related derivatives bearing an unprotected uracil derivative on the condition that the substrate is slowly added to the THF solution of SmI<sub>2</sub>.<sup>36</sup>

# 7.3. Cyclization of $\alpha$ -Halogeno Alkylnitriles Bearing a Carbonyl Group in $\omega$ -Position

There are only a few examples involving  $\alpha$ -halogeno alkylnitriles. The only example disclosed in this review is impressive because SmI<sub>2</sub> induces the cyclization of a nitrile enolate to a highly functionalized cyclohexanone (Scheme 103).<sup>126</sup> This is usually an

#### Scheme 103

![](_page_30_Figure_9.jpeg)

unfavorable aldol cyclization which in fact proceeds in excellent yield to give the particularly strained four-membered  $\beta$ -cyanohydrin shown in Scheme 103. This polycyclic compound, which suffers a rapid retroaldol cleavage of the cyclobutane ring in the presence of bases such as triethylamine, is the precursor of the most complex part of paeniforin, a natural product belonging to the terpenoid and  $\beta$ -glucoside families. It has defied chemical synthesis for the last three decades (Scheme 103).<sup>126</sup>

#### 8. Conclusion

SmI<sub>2</sub> has been quite rapidly promoted as one of the most powerful reducing agents. Not only is its reducing ability particularly high but it can be modulated by the proper choice of the conditions. It is soluble in THF-a *nonprotic* solvent and commercially available. SmI<sub>2</sub> in THF solution is not toxic, it does not require tedious activation (like Rieke metals)<sup>127</sup> or special manipulations (like metals in liquid ammonia),<sup>128,129</sup> and it is indefinitely stable (in the absence of oxygen), which is not the case of dissolved metals (arenylmetals).<sup>130,131</sup> Although it is a very powerful reducing agent, SmI<sub>2</sub> is able to effect highly chemoselective reductions, often stepwise. Impressive advances have been made since the pioneer work of Kagan. Use of coadditives such as HMPA, a pallette of transition metal salts, or even visible light allows the proper tuning of its reducing ability. The reactions often imply radicals at one stage but offer the advantage of producing an organometallic in the end. It was the aim of this review to provide the state of the art in that series of fundamental "*Named*" reactions—the Barbier,<sup>22,47,48</sup> Grignard,<sup>44,45</sup> and Reformatsky<sup>132-134</sup> reactions-which all allow the formation of a new C,C bond. Particularly important are the intramolecular versions of these reactions which allow the construction of complex molecules and the formation of several cycles often in one single step with particularly high stereochemical control. SmI<sub>2</sub> is starting to be used more and more for the synthesis of natural products, and its use will surely increase.

## 9. References

- (1) 1Girard, P.; Namy, J. L.; Kagan, H. B. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1980, 102, 2693.
- Skrydstrup, T. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1997, 36, 345.
- (3) Kagan, H. B.; Namy, J. L. In Handbook on the Physics and Chemistry of Rare Earths, Gschneidner, K. A. J., Eyring, L., Eds.; Elsevier: Amsterdam, 1984; Chapter 50, p 525.
- (4) Kagan, H. B.; Namy, J.-L. Tetrahedron 1986, 42, 6573.
- (5) Kagan, H. B. In Fundamental and Technological Aspects of Organo-f-Element Chemistry; Marks, T. J., Fragalà, I. L., Eds.; Reidel: Dordrecht, 1985; p 49. Wang, S. H. *Rev. Inorg. Chem.* **1990**, *11*, 1.
- Kagan, H. B.; Namy, J. L.; Girard, P. Tetrahedron Suppl. 1981, (7)*37*, 175.
- (8)
- Soderquist, J. A. Aldrichim. Acta 1991, 24 (1), 15. Curran, D. P.; Fevig, T. L.; Jasperse, C. P.; Totleben, M. J. (9)Synlett 1992, 943.
- (10) Molander, G. A. Chem. Rev. 1992, 92, 29.
- (11) Dalko, P. I. Tetrahedron 1995, 51, 7579.
- (12)Molander, G. A. In Comprehensive Organic Syntheses; Trost, B. M., Fleming, I., Eds.; Pergamon Press: Oxford, 1991; Vol. 1, p 251.
- (13) Molander, G. A.; Harris, C. R. In Encyclopedia of Reagents for Organic Synthesis; Paquette, L. A., Ed.; John Wiley & Sons: Chichester, 1995; Vol. 6, p 4428.
- (14) Molander, G. A. In Organic Reaction; Paquette, L. A., Ed.; John Wiley & Sons: Chichester, 1995; Vol. 46, p 211.

#### 776 Chemical Reviews, 1999, Vol. 99, No. 3

- (15) Molander, G. A.; Harris, C. R. Chem. Rev. 1996, 96, 307.
- (16) Krief, A.; Laval, A.-M. Acros Org. Acta 1996, 2, 17.
   (17) Molander, G. A.; Harris, C. R. Tetrahedron 1998, 54, 3321.
- (18) Namy, J. L.; Colomb, M.; Kagan, H. B. Tetrahedron Lett. 1994, 35. 1723.
- (19) Ruder, S. M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1992, 33, 2621.
- (20) Hamann, B.; Namy, J.-L.; Kagan, H. B. Tetrahedron 1996, 52, 14225.
- (21) Inanaga, J.; Ishikawa, M.; Yamaguchi, M. Chem. Lett. 1987, 1485

- (22) Blomberg, C.; Hartog, F. A. Synthesis 1977, 18.
  (23) Namy, J. L.; Girard, P.; Kagan, H. B. Nouv. J. Chim. 1977, 1, 5.
  (24) Kagan, H. B.; Collin, J.; Namy, J. L.; Bied, C.; Dallemer, F.; Lebrun, A. J. Alloys Compounds 1993, 192, 191.
- (25)Souppe, J.; Danon, L.; Namy, J. L.; Kagan, H. B. J. Organomet. Chem. 1983, 250, 227.
- (26)Molander, G. A.; Etter, J. B.; Zinke, P. W. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1987, 109, 453.
- (27)Molander, G. A.; Etter, J. B. Synth. Commun. 1987, 17, 901.
- (28)Sugimone, H.; Yamada, S. Tetrahedron Lett. 1987, 28, 3963.
- (29) Curran, D. P.; Gu, X.; Zhang, W.; Dowd, P. Tetrahedron 1997, 53. 9023.
- (30) Molander, G. A.; Etter, J. B. J. Org. Chem. 1986, 51, 1778.
- (31) Molander, G. A.; McKie, J. A. J. Org. Chem. 1991, 56, 4112.
   (32) Cooke, M. P.; Houpis, I. N. Tetrahedron Lett. 1985, 26, 4987.
- (33) Molander, G. A.; Harris, C. R. J. Org. Chem. 1997, 62, 7418.
   (34) Utimoto, K.; Takai, T.; Matsui, T.; Matsubara, S. Bull. Soc.
- Chim. Fr. 1997, 134, 365.
- (35) Vedejs, E.; Ahmad, S. Tetrahedron Lett. 1988, 29, 2291
- (36) Ichikawa, S.; Shuto, S.; Minakawa, N.; Matsuda, A. J. Org. Chem. 1997, 62, 1368.
- (37) Curran, D. P.; Totleben, M. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 6050.
- (38) Curran, D. P.; Fevig, T. L.; Totleben, M. J. Synlett 1990, 773.
   (39) Namy, J. L.; Collin, J.; Bied, C.; Kagan, H. B. Synlett 1992, 733.
- (40) Hasegawa, E.; Curran, D. P. Tetrahedron Lett. 1993, 34, 1717.
- (41) Zoretic, P. A.; Yu, B. C.; Caspar, M. L. Synth. Commun. 1989, 19. 1859.
- (42) Curran, D. P.; Wolin, R. L. Synlett 1991, 317.
- (43) Sasaki, M.; Collin, J.; Kagan, H. B. New. J. Chem. 1992, 16, 89. (44) Walborsky, H. M. Acc. Chem. Res. 1990, 23, 286.
- (45) Hassner, A.; Stumer, C. In Organic Syntheses Based on Name Reactions and Unnamed Reactions; Baldwin, J. E., Magnus, P. (46) Grignard, V. C. R. Hebd. Seances 1900, 130, 1322.
  (47) Barbier, P. L. C. C. R. Hebd. Seances 1898, 128, 110.
  (48) Hassner, A.; Stumer, C. In Organic Syntheses Based on Name
- Reactions and Unnamed Reactions; Baldwin, J. E., Magnus, P. D., Eds.; Pergamon Press: Oxford, 1995; Vol. 11, p 19. Namy, J. L.; Souppe, J.; Collin, J.; Kagan, H. B. J. Org. Chem. **1984**, 49, 2045.
- (49)
- (50) Molander, G. A.; Alonso-Alija, C. J. Org. Chem. 1998, 63, 4366. Hamann-Gaudinet, B.; Namy, J. L.; Kagan, H. B. Tetrahedron (51)
- Lett. 1997, 38, 6585. Kunishima, M.; Tanaka, S.; Kono, K.; Hioki, K.; Tani, S. (52)
- *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1995**, *36*, 3707. Curran, D. P.; Yoo, B. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1992**, *33*, 6931.
- (53)
- Otsubo, K.; Kawamura, K.; Inanaga, J.; Yamaguchi, M. Chem. (54)Lett. 1987, 1487.
- Shabangi, M.; Flowers, R. A. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1997**, *38*, 1137. Wipf, P.; Venkatraman, S. J. Org. Chem. **1993**, *58*, 3455. (55)
- (56)
- Kunishima, M.; Hioki, K.; Kono, K.; Sakuma, T.; Tani, S. Chem. (57)Pharm. Bull. 1994, 42, 0.
- Imamoto, T.; Hatajima, T.; Takiyama, N.; Takeyama, T.; Ka-(58)miya, Y.; Yoshizawa, T. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1991, 3127.
- (59)Ogawa, A.; Nanke, T.; Takami, N.; Sumino, Y.; Ryu, I.; Sonoda, N. Chem. Lett. 1994, 379.
- (60) Matsubara, S.; Horiuchi, M.; Takai, K.; Utimoto, K. Chem. Lett. 1995, 259.
- (61) Imamoto, T.; Takeyama, T.; Koto, H. Tetrahedron Lett. 1986, 27, 3243.
- (62) Machrouhi, F.; Hamann, B.; Namy, J. L.; Kagan, H. B. Synlett 1996. 633.
- (63) Molander, G. A.; Harris, C. R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 3705.
- (64)Ogawa, A.; Sumino, Y.; Nanke, T.; Ohya, S.; Sonoda, N.; Hirao, . J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1997, 119, 2745.
- (65) Barner, B. A.; Liu, Y.; Rahman, A. Tetrahedron 1989, 45, 6101.
- Totleben, M. J.; Curran, D. P.; Wipf, P. J. Org. Chem. 1992, 57, (66)1740.
- (67) Souppe, J.; Namy, J. L.; Kagan, H. B. Tetrahedron Lett. 1982, *23*, 3497.
- (68) Yoshida, M.; Suzuki, D.; Iyoda, M. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1997, 643.
- Csuk, R.; Horing, U.; Schaade, M. Tetrahedron 1996, 52, 9759. Nakamura, Y.; Takeuchi, S.; Ohira, A.; Ohgo, Y. Tetrahedron (69)
- (70)*Lett.* **1996**, *37*, 2805. Takeuchi, S.; Ohira, A.; Miyoshi, N.; Mashio, H.; Ohgo, Y.
- (71)Tetrahedron: Asymmetry 1994, 5, 1763.
- (72) Molander, G. A.; Harring, L. S. J. Org. Chem. 1990, 55, 6171.

(73) Matsukawa, M.; Inanaga, J.; Yamaguchi, M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1987, 28, 5877.

Krief and Laval

- (74) Murakami, M.; Hayashi, M.; Ito, Y. Appl. Organomet. Chem. 1995. 9. 385.
- Murakami, M.; Hayashi, M.; Ito, Y. J. Org. Chem. 1992, 57, 793. (75)(76) Booth, S. E.; Benneche, T.; Undheim, K. *Tetrahedron* **1995**, *51*,
- 3665.
- (77) Du, X. H.; Armstrong, R. W. Tetrahedron Lett. 1998, 39, 2281. de Pouilly, P.; Chénédé, A.; Mallet, J.-M.; Sinaÿ, P. Bull. Soc.
- (78)*Chim. Fr.* **1993**, *130*, 256. Imamoto, T.; Takeyama, T.; Yokoyama, M. *Tetrahedron Lett.* (79)
- 1984, 25, 3225.
- (80)White, J. D.; Somers, T. C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1987, 109, 4424. Sasaki, M.; Collin, J.; Kagan, H. B. Tetrahedron Lett. 1988, 29, (81) 4847
- Skrydstrup, T.; Jespersen, T.; Beau, J.-M.; Bols, M. Chem. Commun. 1996, 515. (82)
- (83)Jarreton, O.; Skrydstrup, T.; Beau, J.-M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1997, *38*, 1767.
- Kasuka, Y.; Matsubara, S.; Utimoto, K. Proceedings of the OMCOS 8 meeting, Santa Barbara, 1995; poster 175. (84)
- (85)Tabuchi, T.; Inanaga, J.; Yamaguchi, M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1986, 27. 3891.
- Matsubara, S.; Yoshioka, M.; Utimoto, K. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1997, 36, 617. (86)
- Matsubara, S.; Horiuchi, M.; Yoshioka, M.; Utimoto, K. Proceed-(87) ings of 4th Symposium on Organometallic Chemistry, Japan, 1994, 307, Proceeding B101.
- Fukazawa, S.-i.; Tsuchimoto, T. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36, 5937. (88)
- (89) Imamoto, T.; Takiyama, N. Tetrahedron Lett. 1987, 28, 1307.
- Matsukawa, M.; Tabuchi, T.; Inanaga, J.; Yamaguchi, M. Chem. (90)Lett. 1987, 2101
- (91) Taguchi, H.; Yamamoto, H.; Nozaki, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1974, *96*. 0.
- (92)Concellon, J. M.; Bernad, P. L.; Pérez-Andrés, J. A. Tetrahedron Lett. 1998, 39, 1409.
- Yoshida, M.; Suzuki, D.; Iyoda, M. Chem. Lett. 1994, 2357 (93)
- Crimmins, M. T.; Nantermet, P. G. Org. Prep. Proced. Int. 1993, (94)25.41.
- (95) Fadel, A. Tetrahedron: Asymmetry 1994, 5, 531.
- (96) Molander, G. A.; Etter, J. B. *Tetrahedron Lett* **1984**, *25*, 3281.
   (97) Fukuzawa, S.-i.; Furuya, H.; Tsuchimoto, T. *Tetrahedron* **1996**,
- 52, 1953. Kito, M.; Sakai, T.; Shirahama, H.; Miyashita, M.; Matsuda, F. (98)Synlett 1997, 219.
- Matsuda, F.; Sakai, T.; Okada, N.; Miyashita, M. Tetrahedron (99)Lett. 1998, 39, 863
- (100) Daniewski, A. R.; Uskokovic, M. R. Tetrahedron Lett. 1990, 31, 5599.
- (101) Lannoye, G.; Cook, J. M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1988, 29, 171.
- Lannoye, G.; Sambasivarao, K.; Wehrli, S.; Cook, J. M. J. Org. Chem. **1988**, *53*, 2327. (102)
- Chem. 1998, 53, 2327.
  (103) Molander, G. A.; McKie, J. A. J. Org. Chem. 1993, 58, 7216.
  (104) Molander, G. A.; Shakya, S. R. J. Org. Chem. 1994, 59, 3445.
  (105) Molander, G. A.; McKie, J. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 5821.
  (106) Zhou, Z.; Bennett, S. M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1997, 38, 1153.
  (107) Molander, G. A.; Harris, C. R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1996, 118, 4059.
  (108) Molander, G. A.; Harris, C. R. J. Org. Chem. 1997, 62, 2944.
  (109) H. D. C.; Yun C. S.; Yu F. Tetrahedron Lett. 1996, 72577

- (109) Ha, D.-C.; Yun, C.-S.; Yu, E. Tetrahedron Lett. 1996, 37, 2577.
  (110) Zhang, Y.; Liu, T.; Lin, R. Synth. Commun. 1988, 18, 2003.
- Aoyagi, Y.; Yoshimura, M.; Tsuda, M.; Tsuchibuchi, T.; Kawama-(111)ta, S.; Tateno, H.; Asano, K.; Nakamura, H.; Obokata, M.; Ohta, A.; Kodama, Y. *J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans.* 1 1995, 689.
  (112) Evans, D. A.; Hoveyda, A. H. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* 1990, *112*, 6447.
- (113) Inanaga, J.; Yokoyama, Y.; Handa, Y.; Yamaguchi, M. Tetra-hedron Lett. **1991**, 32, 6371.
- (114) Molander, G. A.; Etter, J. B. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1987, 109, 6556.
- (115) Yoshida, M.; Suzuki, D.; Iyoda, M. Synth. Commun. 1996, 26, 2523.
- Aoyagi, Y.; Asakura, R.; Kondoh, N.; Yamamoto, R.; Kuromatsu, (116)T.; Shimura, A.; Ohta, A. Synthesis 1996, 970.
- (117) Castagner, B.; Lacombe, P.; Ruel, R. J. Org. Chem. 1998, 63, 4551. Balaux, E.; Ruel, R. Tetrahedron Lett. 1996, 37, 801.

(120) Park, H. S.; Lee, I. S.; Kim, Y. H. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36,

(121) Shiina, I.; Uoto, K.; Mori, N.; Kosugi, T.; Mukaiyama, T. Chem. *Lett.* **1995**, 181. (122) Tabuchi, T.; Kawamura, K.; Inanaga, J.; Yamaguchi, M. *Tetra*-

hedron Lett. 1986, 27, 3889.
(123) Molander, G. A.; Etter, J. B.; Harring, L. S.; Thorel, P.-J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 8036.

(124) Moriya, T.; Handa, Y.; Inanaga, J.; Yamaguchi, M. Tetrahedron

the OMCOS 8 meeting, Santa Barbara, 1995, poster 192. (126) Corey, E. J.; Wu, Y.-J. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **1993**, *115*, 8871.

Nagasawa, K.; Ryohke, H.; Ohnishi, M.; Ito, K. Proceedings of

Utimoto, K.; Matsui, T.; Takai, T.; Matsubara, S. Chem. Lett.

(118)

(119)

(125)

1995, 197

Lett. **1988**, *29*, 6947.

1673.

- (127) Rieke, R. D.; Hanson, M. V. Tetrahedron 1997, 53, 1925.
  (128) Hassner, A.; Stumer, C. In Organic Syntheses Based on Name Reactions and Unnamed Reactions; Baldwin, J. E., Magnus, P. D., Eds.; Pergamon Press: Oxford, 1995; Vol. 11, p 34.
  (129) Rabideau, P. W.; Marcinow, Z. In Organic reactions; Paquette, L. A., Ed.; John Wiley: Chichester, 1992; Vol. 42, p 1.
  (130) Krief, A.; Laval, A.-M.; Shastri, M. Acros Organics Acta 1995, 1, 32.
- 1, 32.
- (131) Krief, A.; Laval, A. M. Janssen Chimica Acta 1993, 11, 26.
  (132) Hassner, A.; Stumer, C. In Organic Syntheses Based on Name Reactions and Unnamed Reactions, Baldwin, J. E., Magnus, P. D., Eds.; Pergamon Press: Oxford, 1995; Vol. 11, p 312.

- (133) Rathke, M. W. In Organic reactions; Dauben, W. G., Ed.; John Wiley: Chichester, 1975; Vol. 22, p 423.
- (134) Shriner, R. L. In Organic reactions; Adams, R., Ed.; John Wiley: Chichester, 1947; Vol. 1, p 1.
- (135) Helion, F.; Namy, J.-L. J. Org. Chem., in press.
- (136) Huang, X, Duan, D.-H. Synlett 1998, 1191.
- (137) Utimoto, K.; Matsubara, S. J. Synth. Chem. Jpn, Special Issue in English, 1998, 56, 908.

CR980326E